ELISHA CAPRON OF NORTON, MASSACHUSETTS CHESTER, VERMONT SPRINGWATER, NEW YORK AND SOME OF HIS DESCENDANTS

WR

.....

\*

winter written

Carlotter and

A Work in Progress

By

2 - Anna - 3

Karen Elliott Griffin 140 Fair Street Kingston, New York 12401-4802 KEG522@aol.com

Copyright ©2002 Karen Elliott Griffin

# 1. ELISHA CAPRON

ŝ,

- about 1765,<sup>1</sup> prob. Norton, Bristol Co., MA,2 prob. son of Banfield and b. Hannah (Tucker) Capron of Norton.<sup>3</sup>
- d 8 April 1845, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY; buried Christian Church Cemetery, Springwater.<sup>4</sup>
- 1) 10 Jan. 1791, Norton, HANNAH WHITE,<sup>5</sup> dau. of Abraham and m Hannah (White) White;<sup>6</sup> d about 1801, prob. Chester twp., Windsor Co., VT;<sup>7</sup> 2) about 1801, ABIGAIL F\_\_\_\_,<sup>8</sup> b. 12 Feb. 1771; d. 12 May 1837, Springwater; buried Christian Church Cemetery.<sup>9</sup>

On 17 March 1781 Elisha Capron at the age of 16 or 17 enlisted into the Continental Army for a period of three years. At that time his residence was given as Norton, Massachusetts, and he was described as follows: stature, 5 feet 5 or 6 inches; complexion, light; hair, light; occupation, farmer (also listed as a laborer). He joined Capt. Jonathan Felt's Company, Lieut. Col. John Brook's t h Massachusetts Regiment and served until 1 December 1783 when he was discharged at West Point.<sup>10</sup> In May of 1781 he received a wound when he "was in a scirmish with the Enemy near Kings bridge in the State of New York."11 Orson Walbridge in his history of Springwater states that Elisha "was a soldier in the revolution and a pensioner from bullet wounds which he received and had the marks to show. He was very patriotic and liked to talk over the old campaigns as well as

<sup>4</sup> Tombstone, Christian Church Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Tombstone [Elisha Capron, Died April 8, 1845, Aged 80 yrs, A Soldier of the Revolution], Christian Church Cemetery, Canadice Road near Wheaton Hill Road, Town of Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$  Norton is where Elisha enlisted in the army at age 16, where he witnessed a will in 1789, where he married in 1791 (of Norton), where he registered the birth of his first child in 1793 and where he was included in the 1798 tax census. In all likelihood this is where he was born.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The only Capron this researcher has found in Norton during the time period surrounding Elisha's birth has been Banfield Capron who married Hannah Tucker in Norton, 22 Dec. 1757. Banfield and Hannah appeared before a Norton Justice of the Peace in 1765, which places them there at the time of Elisha's birth. Banfield was listed as a participant in the Revolutionary War from Norton, but nothing is known of him or of Hannah after his discharge 24 Jan. 1778.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> VITAL RECORDS OF NORTON, MASSACHUSETTS, TO THE YEAR 1850 (Boston, NEHGS, 1906), p. 206.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Bristol Co., MA probate records, Taunton - Abraham White's Estate, 1801 (LDS Film #0579887 - Mass., Bristol - Probate Records - Whittaker-White, Franklin B.); Thomas J. Lathrop, comp., THE NICHOLAS WHITE FAMILY 1643-1900 (Taunton, MA: 1902), p. 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Hannah Capron was alive when her father wrote his will 29 April 1800 but presumably had died by Sept. 1801. Elisha's second wife gave birth to their first child in VT in June of 1801. Hannah's place of death is speculation. Elisha bought land in VT 26 April 1800 but was included in the Bristol Co., MA (Norton) federal census of 1800. It seems clear that at some point during the year of 1800 or 1801 he, with his family, moved to Chester, VT, and it's likely that Hannah died there. She is not buried with her parents in the Abraham White Cemetery in Norton.

A book in the possession of Theodore Parrish Capron of Wayland, NY has in Elisha's handwriting, "Abigil F. Capron" (the middle initial is difficult to decipher). 9 Tombstone [Abigail, wife of Elisha Capron, Died May 12, 1837, Aged 66 yrs 3 mos], Christian Church

Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> MASSACHUSETTS SOLDIERS AND SAILORS IN THE WAR OF THE REVOLUTION, Volume III (Boston: Wright & Potter Printing Co., 1897), pp. 80, 82, 83.

<sup>11</sup>National Archives, Revolutionary War Pension File #S45320 [Elisha Capron].

any of the soldiers of the late rebellion do at the present time."<sup>12</sup> A Bill was enacted by Congress 3 March 1811 to grant monthly stipends to invalid Revolutionry War pensioners pursuant to the act of 10 April 1806. Elisha Capron's name was included in this Bill as follows: "Elisha Capron, at the rate of two dollars and fifty cents per month, to commence on the 1<sup>st</sup> day of Jany 1810,"<sup>13</sup> and as of 1 June 1813 he was continuing to receive \$30 a year.<sup>14</sup> In the Report of the Secretary of War of 28 March 1818, Elisha was among the list of invalid pensioners belonging to the state of Vermont and paid at Bennington, receiving \$48 per year.<sup>15</sup> He wasn't placed on the pension roll in New York until 23 April 1819, and in filling out pension papers again in 1820, he seemed less than candid concerning the details of his life. He seemingly advanced his age by ten years giving it as 64 and claimed that his family consisted of his wife, a son Sylvester who was an invalid and unable to perform any labor and a daughter Sarah, age 12.<sup>16</sup> By all accounts Sylvester wasn't an invalid, and a look at the 1820 census points to the probability that Elisha's sons Lewis R. and Elisha Jr., 16 and 23 respectively, and his daughter Clarissa, age 18, were a part of his household.<sup>17</sup> He continued receiving a pension, and in the 1840 census is listed as a pensioner, age 74, in the household of Sylvester Capron.<sup>18</sup>

There is no known record of Elisha from the time of his discharge in late 1783 until the signing of the will of Mary Hodges of Norton, 21 April 1789. Elisha, Seth Smith Jun. and Hannah White (probably his future wife's mother) witnessed Mary's signature on that date. At the time of probate on 1 July 1800, Elisha and Hannah appeared before the probate judge to acknowledge their signatures.<sup>19</sup> After his marriage and the birth of his first child, Elisha appears in one other Massachusetts record prior to 1800, the tax census for 1798, where he is an occupant of a house in Norton owned by George Leonard, which included 29 acres with a value of about \$600.<sup>20</sup>

On 26 April 1800 Elisha bought for \$350 a 50-acre tract of land with a log house in the township of Chester, Windsor County, Vermont.<sup>21</sup> He had a mortgage, which he had

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Orson Walbridge, EARLY HISTORY OF THE TOWN OF SPRINGWATER, LIVINGSTON COUNTY, N. Y. (Springwater, NY: Springwater Enterprise, 1887; Reprinted by Schnucker's Books & Antiques), p. 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> National Archives, Record Group 233, Records of the U.S. House of Representatives, H. R. 218, 11<sup>th</sup> Congress, 3<sup>rd</sup> session.

REVOLUTIONARY PENSIONERS: A TRANSCRIPT OF THE PENSION LIST OF THE UNITED STATES FOR 1813 (Washington: A and G. Way, Printers, 1813; Reprinted Baltimore: Clearfield Company, 1990), p. 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT OF THE UNITED STATES, TRANSMITTING A REPORT OF THE SECRETARY OF WAR, IN COMPLIANCE WITH A RESOLUTION OF THE SENATE, MARCH 28, 1818 (Washington: E. DeKraffi:, 1818; Reprinted Baltimore: Southern Book Company 1959), p. 51. <sup>16</sup> Rev. War Pension #S45320.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> 1820 U. S. Census, NY, Ontario Co., Springwater, p. 83 [Elisha Capron].
<sup>18</sup> 1840 U. S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., Springwater, p. 301 [Sylvester Capron].
<sup>19</sup> Bristol probate records, Vol. 36 (1799-1800) (LOS Film #0462639 - Mass., Bristol- Probate Records -V. 35-36, 1797-1800).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Massachusetts and Maine Direct Tax Census 1798- Reel 9: Vol. 11, pp. 84-719, Bristol County, et al (LDS Film #0940080-Mass. -Taxation. United States 1798 tax census). <sup>21</sup> Windsor Co., VT land records, pp. 128-130 (LDS Film #0028083 - Ver., Windsor, Chester - Land &

Property Records).

paid off by the end of June 1803,<sup>22</sup> and on 6 February 1806, Elisha Capron, Husbandman, sold this property for \$400 to Willing Heald.<sup>23</sup> He held the mortgage on the property until February of 1808, at which time he assigned it to Hugh Henry of Chester.<sup>24</sup> There is no known record of a further land purchase by Elisha in Vermont or in New York state. The move to Vermont may have been prompted by members of his wife's family settling in Chester and Springfield, a neighboring township, at about the same time.<sup>25</sup> Since pension records indicate that Elisha was collecting his payment in Bennington County, Vermont, it seems likely that the family moved from Windsor County sometime after 1810 and perhaps as late as June of 1813 when Elisha's daughter Nancy was married in Springfield.<sup>26</sup>

Elisha must have arrived in Springwater in late 1818 or early 1819, when he was enrolled on the Ontario County pension list (Springwater was part of Ontario County until 1821). The Capron family established itself on East Hill in Springwater, and the cemetery where Elisha, Abigail, their son Lewis and some of his family are buried is located on "the hill."

Elisha was fairly consistent with regards to occupation and apparently followed farming as a way of life. He described himself as a farmer in his 1820 pension application, claiming no land, but owning one cow and calf; one two-year-old heifer; one sow and four hogs; two pots, one spider and one kettle worth \$3; one damaged kettle and one axe worth \$2; one old axe and four old chairs worth \$2; and two old chests. His total worth was estimated at \$37.<sup>27</sup> He continued living and farming on Springwater's East Hill until his death in 1845.

Known children with first wife, all b. prob. Norton:

- i. HANNAH CAPRON, b. 20 Sept. 1793.<sup>28</sup>
- 2.ii. NANCY CAPRON.<sup>29</sup>
- iii. **DAUGHTER**, name unknown.<sup>30</sup>
- 3.iv. ELISHA CAPRON JR., b. 1797.<sup>31</sup>

Known children with second wife, all b. prob. Chester:

v. CLARISSA CAPRON (called "Aunt Clara" by many), b. June 1802; d. 8 July 1876, Springwater; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Windsor land records (LDS Film #0028081- Ver., Windsor, Chester- Land & Property, Index to births, etc.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ibid., pp. 121-123.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Lathrop, NICHOLAS WHITE, pp. 89, 91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> VT vital records, Stanley (LDS Film #0027696 - Index early-1870, Squires-Starks).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Rev. War Pension #S45320.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> VITAL RECORDS OF NORTON, p. 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> There is no known record of Nancy's birth, but the subsequent naming of her children identifies her as a daughter of Elisha and Hannah Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> 1800 U.S. Census, MA, Bristol Co., Norton, p. 380 [Elisha Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Obituary, *Wayland Press*, 14 July 1876 [Sylvester Capron and Clarissa Whitman]: "Elisha ... was the father of eight children, half of them by a first wife of whom Elisha, Jun., the only surviving son was the yoW1gest." - copy given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1985; tombstone [Elisha Capron, 1797-1879], Riverside Cemetery, Belfast, Allegany Co., NY.

Springwater;<sup>32</sup> m. 15 May 1848, as his second wife, SAMUEL WHITMAN, b. 6 April 1804, Rushville, Ontario Co., NY, son of Beza and Alice (Green) Whitman and brother of the Oregon missionary Marcus Whitman;<sup>33</sup> d. 8 Feb. 1875, prob. Wayland, Steuben Co., NY; buried Lakeside Cemetery (Loon Lake), Steuben Co.<sup>34</sup> Samuel Whitman was the toll gate keeper between Dansville and Wayland for many years.<sup>35</sup> No children.

- LEWIS R. CAPRON, b. 1804.<sup>36</sup> 4.vi.
- SYLVESTER CAPRON, b. 19 June 1806.<sup>37</sup> 5.vii.
- viii. SARAH CAPRON, b. 1808;<sup>38</sup> may have married in 1826<sup>39</sup> but had d. by 8 July 1876.40
- 2. NANCY CAPRON
  - prob. Norton, Bristol Co., MA. b.
  - pre-1850.41 d.
  - 15 June 1813, Springfield twp., Windsor Co., VT, JOEL STANLEY of m. Reading, Windsor Co.,<sup>42</sup> b. 10 Feb. 1788, NH, son of Joseph and Lucy (Hosmer) Stanley;<sup>43</sup> d. after 1860.<sup>44</sup>

Known children:

- URBANE DERBY STANLEY, b. 20 Aug. 1813. 6.i.
- 7.ii. JOSEPH STANLEY, b. 18 Oct. 1814.
- HANNAH WHITE STANLEY, b. 6 March 1816, Reading. iii.
- SYLVESTER STANLEY, b. 3 July 1818, Reading; d. 21 May 1896, ٦v. Jefferson, Ashtabula Co., OH;<sup>46</sup> m. 31 Dec. 1844, Ashtabula Co.,

<sup>38</sup> Rev. War Pension #S45320.

<sup>42</sup> VT vital records, Stanley.

<sup>43</sup> Information provided by William Stanley, Jan. 1999.
 <sup>44</sup> 1860 U. S. Census, OH, Ashtabula Co., Austinburg, p. 179 [Sylvester Stanley].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Wayland Press, 14 July 1876; Charles H. Farnam, A.M., IDSTORY OF THE DESCENDANTS OF JOHN WHITMAN OF WEYMOUTH, MASS. (New Haven: Tuttle, Morehouse & Taylor, 1889), p. 240. The Farnam book states that Clarissa was born in 1808; her obituary has June 1802, and her tombstone has a death date of 8 July 1876, age 74 yrs. Evidence from censuses is inconclusive concerning her age.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Farnam, DESCENDANTS OF JOHN WHITMAN, pp. 236, 240.
 <sup>34</sup> *Cemetery* records, Steuben Co. Clerk's Office, Bath, NY, 1991-Lakeside Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Livingston Republican, Geneseo, NY, 13 July 1876, p. 3 [Accident Near Wayland].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Tombstone [Lewis R. Capron, Died March 31, 1845 in 41<sup>st</sup> yr], Christian Church Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Wayland Press, 14 July 1876.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Betty Peabody Knoblock, transcriber, 1990, WILLIAM PEABODY'S LEDGER, 1807-1860, NEW YORK STATE, SPRINGWATER, LIVINGSTON CO., NEW YORK 1818-1860, p. 55: "Lewis Capron, April 27, 1826, to one table for Sarah." p. 88: "Lewis Capron, January 21 st 1826 1/2 day Br. Blanchard, March 11th begun to work out on farm, 1<sup>3</sup>/<sub>4</sub> day going to Sarahs wedding..." (LDS Film #2055172 - New York, Livingston, Springwater - Business records and commerce). <sup>40</sup> *Wayland Press*, 14 July 1876: "Sylvester Capron and his sister Clarissa were the only surviving children

of the last wife..." <sup>41</sup> 1850 U. S. Census, OH, Richland Co., Springfield twp., p. 380 (Joel Stanley].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> The births of the first five children are cited in VT vital records, Stanley. The three additional children are found in 1850 OH, Springfield twp., p. 380.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Troy Bailey, DEATH RECORDS 1867-1908 ASHTABULA COUNTY OIDO (Geneva, OH: Ashtabula Co. Genealogical Society, 1998), p. 479.

LOUISA SUSAN WILLIAMS ("SUSAN"),47 b. about 1821, Lenox, Ashtabula Co., OH,48 dau. of Jotham and Anne Williams;49 d 18 Feb. 1876, Ashtabula, Ashtabula Co., OH<sup>50</sup>

- LAURISTON STANLEY, b. 10 Jan. 1820. 8.v.
  - vi. LUCY A. STANLEY, b. 1824, VT; d. 23 Dec. 1884, Jefferson, Ashtabula Co.; buried Eagleville Cemetery, Austinburg twp., Ashtabula Co.; m DAVID B. WOLCOTT.<sup>51</sup>
- ELISHA STANLEY, b. about 1827, VT. vii.
- 9.viii. OMER H. STANLEY, b. about 1832.

### 3. ELISHA CAPRON JR.

- 1797, prob. Norton, Bristol Co., MA. b.
- 1879; buried Riverside Cemetery, Belfast, Allegany Co., NY.<sup>52</sup> d
- about 1823, prob. Springwater, Livingston Co., NY, HANNAH REESE, m b. 4 March 1802, <sup>53</sup> Herkimer Co., NY, <sup>54</sup> dau. of John and Letitia Latimer (Winchell) Reese; <sup>55</sup> d. 1871; buried Riverside Cemetery. <sup>56</sup>

Known children; first three b. Livingston Co., NY; adopted dau. b. Steuben Co., NY:<sup>57</sup>

- **URBANE S. CAPRON, b.** 1824.<sup>58</sup> 10.i.
- 11.ii. WEALTHY A. CAPRON, b. 16 June 1828.<sup>59</sup>
- 12.iii. JOHN REESE CAPRON, b. 8 Oct. 1834.<sup>60</sup>
  - iv. HELEN EASTWOOD, adopted dau.

#### 4. **LEWIS R. CAPRON**

- 1804, prob. Chester twp., Windsor Co., VT. b.
- 31 March 1845, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY; buried Christian d. Church Cemetery, Springwater.<sup>61</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> International Genealogical Index (IGI).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Bailey, ASHTABULA DEATH RECORDS, p. 479.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> 1850 U.S. Census, OH, Ashtabula Co., Austinburg, p. 393 [Jotham Williams].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Bailey, ASHTABULA DEATH RECORDS, p. 479.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Obituary, Geneva Times, 31 Dec. 1884 [Mrs. David Woolcott]; Eagleville Cemetery, Austinburg twp., taken by Mrs. George Fassett, 1932, for Omergo Chapt. D.A.R

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Tombstone, Riverside Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Ibid. (Hannah Reese Capron, 1802-1871]; letter from Mrs. Carile L. Santos of Silver City, NV, owner of Reese family Bible, to Livingston Co. Historian's Office, Geneseo, NY (1966).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> 1855 NY State Census, Allegany Co., Friendship #246 [Elisha Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Newton H. & Alexander N. Winchell, THE WINCHELL GENEALOGY, Second Ed. (Minneapolis: H. V. Winchell, 1917), pp. 485-486.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Tombstone, Riverside Cemetery; The Cuba True Patriot, Vol. IX, No. 32, Friday, 3 Feb. 1871 - "From Belfast. Belfast, N. Y., January 30, 1871 - Mrs. Elisha Capron of this place while on a visit among her friends in Friendship, N. Y., last week, has taken dangerously ill with inflammatory rheumatism. She is still very bad off, and is threatened with paralvsis."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> 1855 NY State Census, Allegany Co., New Hudson #32 [Urbane Capron]; 1855 NY, Friendship #246.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> 1850 U.S. Census, NY, Allegany Co., Town of Wirt, p. 150 [Urbane S. Capron]; tombstone [Urban S. Capron, 1824-1894], Riverside Cemetery. <sup>59</sup> 1900 U. S. Census, OH, Summit Co., Akron, SD16 ED59, p. 61B [Ann L. Payne]; tombstone [Wealthy

Sylla DeLaMatyr, June 16, 1828-Dec. 16, 1903], Maple Grove Cemetery, Friendship, Allegany Co., NY.

Information from family Bible owned by Reese Edward and Sharon Brooks Capron of Prague, OK, 28 Jan. 2002.

SARAH ANN HYDE ("SALLY"), b. 14 June 1804, Oxford, New Haven m. Co., CT, dau. of Aurelius and Sarah Ann (Chatfield) Hyde;<sup>62</sup> d. 29 Jan. 1867, Springwater; buried I Feb. 1867, Christian Church Cemetery.<sup>63</sup>

Known children, all b. prob. Springwater:

- MARY J. CAPRON, b. 14 July 1831.<sup>64</sup> 13.i.
- 14.ii. NANCY JANE CAPRON ("JENNIE"), b. 18 April 1833.<sup>65</sup>
  - iii. ORLANDO LEWIS CAPRON, b. 8 July 1835; d 21 June 1858,66 prob. Town of Pomeroy, Meigs Co., OH;<sup>67</sup> buried Christian Church Cemetery.
- 15.iv. GEORGE WASHINGTON CAPRON, b. 16 Dec. 1837.68
  - v. AMELIA CAPRON, b. 29 Aug. 1840; d. 10 Aug. 1841; buried Christian Church Cemetery.<sup>69</sup>
- 16.vi. SARAH ANN ĆAPRON, b. 26 Feb. 1843.70

#### 5. SYLVESTER CAPRON

- 19 June 1806, prob. Chester twp., Windsor Co., VT. b.
- 8 July 1876, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY; buried Mount Vernon d Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater.<sup>71</sup>
- 1) 1837, prob. Springwater, LAURA HIGGINS,72 b. 1819, NY,73 dau. of m. Stephen and Sarah (Burnham) Higgins;<sup>74</sup> d. 12 Dec. 1852,<sup>75</sup> Springwater; buried 14 Dec. 1852,<sup>76</sup> Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; 2) 1866,<sup>77</sup>

<sup>72</sup> *Wavland Press*, 14 July 1876.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Tombstone, Christian Church Cemetery; Walbridge, SPRINGWATER, p. 38.

<sup>62</sup> Oxford, CT vital records, Vol. 2, p. 108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Betty Peabody Knoblock, transcriber, 1985, THE DIARIES OF SHEFFIELD WINSLOW PEABODY, Volwne II 1861-1869, p. 1867-3 - available at Milne Library, SUNY, Geneseo; tombstone [Sarah A., widow of Lewis R. Capron and late wife of Stephen Higgins, died Jan. 29, 1867, aged 62 yrs 7 mo 15 dys], Christian Church Cemetery.

<sup>1865</sup> NY State Census, Livingston, Town of Springwater #123 [Hiram Becker]; tombstone [M.J.B., Mary J. Becker, July 14, 1831, March 16, 1898], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery, Kellogg Road, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.

State of NY Certificate of Death #49533, Registered No. 532 [Nancy J. Wiley].

<sup>66</sup> Theodore Parrish Capron, 3 April 1998; tombstone [Orlando L Capron, died June 21, 1858, aged 22 yrs 11 mo 15 dys], Christian Church Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Livingston Co., NY land records, Liber 58, p. 157, Geneseo, NY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Theodore Parrish Capron; Steuben Co. cemetery records - Wayland Village Cemetery.

<sup>69</sup> Tombstone [Amelia Capron, dau. of L R & Sarah Capron, died Aug. 10, 1841, aged 11 mos 13 ds], Christian Church Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Theodore Parrish Capron; tombstone [Charles C. Sedgwick, Apr. 28, 1828, Dec. 18, 1905; Sarah Capron, his wife, Feb. 26. 1843, Dec. 19, 1905], Greenmount Cemetery, Dansville, Livingston Co., NY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Wavland Press, 14 July 1876; tombstone [Sylvester Capron, Died July 8, 1876, age 70 yrs], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Tombstone [Laura, wife of Sylvester Capron, Died Dec. 12, 1852, age 33 yrs], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; 1850 U.S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., Springwater, p. 242 [Sylvester Capron].

Katharine C. Higgins, SUPPLEMENT TO RICHARD HIGGINS AND HIS DESCENDANTS (Worcester, MA: 1924), p. 52.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Tombstone, Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Betty Peabody Knoblock, transcriber, 1984, THE DIARIES OF SHEFFIELD WINSLOW PEABODY, Volume I 1849-1860, p. 1852-23 -available at Milne Library, SUNY, Geneseo.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> *Wayland Press*, 14 July 1876.

CAROLINE L. TOWNSEND JENKS, widow of Knight Jenks.<sup>78</sup> b. Aug. 1821, Canada;<sup>79</sup> d. 1905, prob. Wyoming Co., NY; buried Mountain Ash Cemetery, Covington, Wyoming Co., NY.<sup>80</sup>

On 21 April 1840 Sylvester and Lewis Capron bought 50 acres of land adjacent to 100 acres Lewis had purchased in 1833.<sup>81</sup> This 1840 acquisition of land was the first of at least a dozen transactions by Sylvester in the town of Springwater. On 26 April 1850 he bought 50 acres from Jabez P. Powers and his wife, which apparently included a house.<sup>82</sup> On 9 May 1850 Sheffield Peabody wrote in his diary, "Sylvester Capron has moved in the valley. He bought 50 acres for 50 dollars an acre."<sup>83</sup> This was Sylvester's permanent move off "the hill" and into the Springwater valley, and in 1855 he added 46 1/2 acres to the original 1850 purchase.<sup>84</sup> This same 96 <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> acres was sold by Sylvester's heirs shortly after his death and in 1932 became the prorerty of Len and Jean Withington and is presently owned by a Withington descendant.<sup>8</sup>

In 1870 Sylvester valued his real estate at \$6500 and his personal estate at \$1000.86 According to census figures the year before his death he had 190 acres, with 20 of those acres under cultivation, producing winter wheat, oats, Indian com and potatoes. He harvested 100 bushels of fruit from his orchard, made three barrels of cider, had three milk cows, two swine, two horses and poultry.<sup>87</sup> Ten years earlier Sylvester had raised sheep and produced 100 pounds ofwool.<sup>88</sup>

Sylvester met his death when he and his sister Clarissa, in a covered carriage with Sylvester driving, failed to hear or see an approaching train at the Buffalo Street crossing, which lies about one and a half miles north of Wayland in the town of Springwater. The carriage was struck by the locomotive, instantly killing Sylvester and his sister.<sup>89</sup> Known children, all with first wife, b. Springwater:

- WILBUR W. CAPRON, b. 6 Feb. 1839.90 17.i.
  - ii. SARAH ALMIRA CAPRON ("ALMIRA"),<sup>91</sup> b. 28 July 1840; d. 4 Feb. 1916; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery;<sup>92</sup> m about 1873,<sup>93</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> William B. Browne, comp., GENEALOGY OF THE JENKS FAMILY OF AMERICA (1952), p. 234.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> 1900 U.S. Census, NY, Wyoming Co., Perry, SD18 ED129, p. 203B [Loies (sic) M. Smith].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Burial site information from D. Bannister, 27 March 1998.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Livingston land records, Liber 24, p. 82, Liber 11, p. 499.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Livingston land records, Liber 37, p. 419.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Knoblock, SHEFFIELD PEABODY, Vol. I, p. 1850-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Livingston land records, Liber 51, p. 221.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Livingston land records, Liber 240, p. 496; visit with Barbara Withington, Aug. 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> 1870 U. S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., Springwater, p. 429 [Sylvester Capron].

<sup>87 1875</sup> NY State Census, Livingston Co., Town of Springwater, Fann Schedule, pp. 1-4 [Sylvester Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> 1865 NY, Town of Springwater, Fann Schedule #23, pp. 14 [Sylvester Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Wavland Press, 14 July 1876.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> 1850 NY, Springwater, p. 242; obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1997 [Funeral of Wilbur W. Capron].

<sup>1850</sup> NY, Springwater, p. 242; 1860 U. S. Census, NY, Livingston, Springwater, p. 675 [Sylvester Capron]. <sup>92</sup> Tombstone [Almira C. Whitlock, July 28, 1840-Feb. 4, 1916], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery;

obituary, The Wayland Register, 10 Feb. 1916 [Mrs. Almira Whitlock].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> 1900 U. S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., Springwater, SD18 ED42, p. 169B [Samuel Whitlock].

SAMUEL L. WHITLOCK, b. 29 Jan. 1838, Liberty Pole, town of Springwater, son of Ira and Amelia (Stuart) Whitlock; d. 18 Sept. 1923; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>94</sup> No children. Almira graduated from Genesee Wesleyan Seminary, Lima, New York and was active in school, church and other community activities. She was a teacher and superintendent of Sabbath-school at the Methodist Episcopal Church of Springwater. Samuel graduated from Genesee Wesleyan Seminary and Genesee College in Lima and became an educator, teaching school and eventually becoming the acting President of Arcadia College in Iron County, Missouri. He returned to Springwater and helped to establish the Allen & Whitlock mercantile business in 1873. In 1884 he was an active member of the Board of Trustees for Springwater village schools and in 1893 was elected School Commissioner of the Second District of Livingston County.<sup>95</sup> The Allen & Whitlock store was destroyed by fire in 1909,<sup>96</sup> apparently accidentally set by Samuel when he placed an oil lamp too close to crepe paper Christmas decorations.<sup>97</sup> According to Reid Robinson, "Mrs. Whitlock and Mrs. Allen were upstairs when the fire started. They were saved by jumping from the porch into blanket [sic] held by several men. The store was rebuilt in 1914. The frame and other parts of the new structure were erected from the abandoned Christian Church building which stood on the northeast comer of the Wheaton Hill Road and the Canadice Road. Allen and Whitlock operated the store until 1917.''''<sup>98</sup>

- 18.iii. LORETTA A. CAPRON ("RETTIE"),<sup>99</sup> b. Oct. 1841.<sup>100</sup>
- 19.iv. JAMES WRIGHT CAPRON ("JIM"), <sup>101</sup> b. 24 Aug. 1844. <sup>102</sup>
  - v. **ELLEN CAPRON,** d age 3 yrs; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>103</sup>
- 20.vi. WESLEY HIGGINS CAPRON, b. 5 Nov. 1849.<sup>104</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Tombstone [Samuel L. Whitlock, Jan. 29, 1838-Sept. 18, 1923], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; James H. Smith, HISTORY OF LIVINGSTON COUNTY, NEW YORK, WITH ILLUSTRATIONS AND BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCHES OF SOME OF ITS PROMINENT MEN AND PIONEERS (Syracuse: D. Mason & Co., 1881), p. xxiv; obituary, *The Wayland Register*, 27 Sept. 1923 [Death of Samuel Whitlock]. <sup>95</sup> BIOGRAPHICAL REVIEW OF LIVINGSTON AND WYOMING COUNTIES NEW YORK (Boston:

Biographical Review Pub. Co., 1895), pp. 219-220; The Wayland Register, 27 Sept. 1923.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Post card owned by compiler - "The smoldering ruins of the Allen & Whitlock store Springwater N. Y. on the morning after the fire Nov. 30, '09 (Johnson Photo)."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> J. Reid Robinson, A HISTORY: THE TOWNSHIP OF SPRINGWATER (Springwater, NY: The Town of Springwater, 1997), p. 36.

<sup>98</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> 1850 NY, Springwater, p. 242; Livingston land records, Liber 100, p. 495.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 169B [Harrison E. Allen]; obituary, *The Wayland Register*, 18 Jan. 1917 [Mrs. Harrison E. Allen].

<sup>101</sup> United States. Adjutant General's Office. Town clerks' registers of men who served in the Civil War, ca. 1865-1867, NY, Livingston Co., Springwater (LDS Film #1993418-New York-Military Records-Civil War, 1861-1865 - Lewis Co., Osceola- Madison Co., Hamilton); Ardis E. Parshall, ed., 1884 DIARY OF AUDOLIA MAY PARSHALL OF SPRINGWATER, LIVINGSTON, NEW YORK (typescript), Saturday, March 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> National Archives, Civil War Pension File #736118 [James W. Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Tombstone [Little Ellen, age 3 yrs], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

vii. INFANT, name unknown, d. 12 Dec. 1852; buried 14 Dec. 1852, Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>105</sup>

## **URBANE DERBY STANLEY** 6.

- 20 Aug. 1813, Reading, Windsor Co., VT. b.
- 1854 or 1857, DuPage Co., IL.<sup>106</sup> d.
- OCTAVIA CRAMPTON, b. 1817, CT, dau. of David Jr. and Julia m. (Davis) Crampton; d. 1882, DuPage Co.<sup>107</sup>

Urbane accompanied his parents from Vermont to Ohio and in the 1830's moved on to DuPage County, Illinois. He was a farmer and purchased 130 acres in Illinois, which he continued to develop and farm until his death. He and his wife were members of the Congregational Church.<sup>108</sup>

Known children:

- LUCY A. STANLEY, b. 3 Feb. 1839.1<sup>09</sup> 21.i.
- 22.ii. FIDELIA M. STANLEY, b. about 1840.<sup>110</sup>
- 23.iii.. ALFRED C. STANLEY, b. 10 Sept. 1844.11<sup>1</sup>
- 24.iv. EMMA M. STANLEY, b. about  $1847.11^2$
- 25.v. URWIN HOWARD STANLEY ("HOWARD"), b. 1850.113
  - vl. JULIA A. STANLEY, b. about 1852, Naperville;<sup>114</sup> d. by 1880;<sup>115</sup> m. 6 Oct. 1874, DuPage Co., THOMAS ECKLES.<sup>116</sup>

#### 7. **JOSEPH STANLEY**

- 18 Oct. 1814, Reading, Windsor Co., VT. b.
- 11 Aug. 1881, prob. Sterling, Johnston Co., NE; buried Sterling Cemetery, d. Sterling, NE. 11

<sup>104</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death #43949, Registered No. 497 [Wesley Higgins Capron]; Smith, LIVINGSTON COUNTY, p. xxii.

<sup>105</sup> Wayland Press, 14 July 1876.

<sup>106</sup> Stanley-Crampton Family Group Record dated 7 May 1976 listing family Bible as source; William W. Davis, M.A., HISTORY OF WHITESIDE COUNTY, ILLINOIS FROM ITS EARLIEST SETTLEMENT TO 1908, ILLUSTRATED WITH BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCHES OF SOME PROMINENT CITIZENS OF THE COUNTY, Volume II (Chicago: The Pioneer Publishing Co., 1908), p. 869 - "...his death, at the age of forty-four years, his demise resulting from the kick of a horse."

107 Stanley-Crampton Record; Davis, WHITESIDE COUNTY, pp. 868-869 - "His wife survived him for some time and passed away at the age of sixty-five years."

- <sup>108</sup> Davis, WHITESIDE COUNTY, p. 869.
- <sup>109</sup> Ibid.; Stanley-Crampton Record.

<sup>110</sup> Davis, WHITESIDE COUNTY, p. 869; Stanley-Crampton Record; 1850 U. S. Census, IL, DuPage Co., Naperville twp., p. 19 [Urbane Stanley]. III Davis, WHITESIDE COUNTY, p. 868.

<sup>112</sup> Ibid., p. 869; Stanley-Crampton Record; 1850 IL, Naperville, p. 19.

113 1850 ÎL, Naperville, p. 19; ÎL Statewide Marriage Index, 1763-1900- DuPage Co., Vol. 1, p. 3, License #42 [Urwin Howard Stanley/Mrs. Ella Pancost McVicker].

<sup>114</sup> 1860 U. S. Census, IL, DuPage Co., Naperville #134 [Octavia Stanley]; Stanley-Crampton Record.

<sup>115</sup> 1880 U. S. Census, IL, Whiteside Co., Sterling, p. 153B [Thomas Eckles] - (LDS 1880 census abstract, CD Disc28).

<sup>116</sup> Davis, WIIITESIDE COUNTY, p. 869; IL Marriage Index - DuPage Co., Vol. B, p. 42, License #6404 [Thomas Eckler/Julia A. Stanley].

<sup>117</sup> C. L. Morrissey & J. R. Fisher, tombstone inscriptions taken Sept./Oct. 1989 - Sterling Cemetery, Johnson Co., NE-(NE GenWeb Project, Johnson Co.).

m. **LYDIA SCHWARTMAN**, <sup>118</sup> b. about 1822, PA.<sup>119</sup> Known children; first four b. OH: <sup>120</sup>

- ALTENA STANLEY, b. about 1844.<sup>121</sup> 26.i.
- 27ii. JOEL STANLEY, b. 2 Sept. 1846.<sup>122</sup>
- iii. ISAAC STANLEY, b. about 1852, OH;<sup>123</sup> m. ELLA--- <sup>124</sup>
- 28.iv. AURILLA STANLEY, b. 2 Aug. 1853.<sup>125</sup>
  - v. EUGENE P. STANLEY, b. 1856, IL; d. 1939; buried Sterling Cemetery, Sterlinfs' NE;<sup>126</sup> m. by 1880,<sup>127</sup> Johnson Co., NE, **ROSA E. SMITH**,<sup>128</sup> b. 1862,<sup>19</sup> NY, dau. of Gabriel A. and Mary Louisa (Thomas) Smith;<sup>130</sup> d. 1938; buried Sterling Cemeterv. 131

#### 8. LAURISTON STANLEY

- 10 Jan. 1820, Reading, Windsor Co., VT.13<sup>2</sup> b.
- I Aug. 1902, Argos, Marshall Co., IN; buried 3 Aug. 1902, Maple Grove d. Cemetery, Argos.<sup>133</sup>
- 1847, OH, MARCIA RICE, 13<sup>4</sup> b. 24 May 1814, <sup>135</sup> NY; <sup>136</sup> d. 6 July m. 1893,<sup>137</sup> Green twp., Marshall Co., IN.<sup>138</sup>

Known children:

- LUCRECIUS G. STANLEY, b. Nov. 1847.<sup>139</sup> 29.i.
- 30.ii. CLARA STANLEY, b. Feb. 1850.<sup>140</sup>
  - iii. SARAH STANLEY, b. about 1858, MI.<sup>141</sup>

<sup>123</sup> 1860 IL, Naperville # 16.

<sup>125</sup> Jennifer Marie Wathen.

- <sup>127</sup> 1880 U. S. Census, NE, Johnson Co., Sterling Precinct, SDI ED303, p. 692B [Gabrail A. Smith].
- <sup>128</sup> Johnson Co., NE, Marriage Book A, April 1871 To September 1877.
- <sup>129</sup> Morrissey & Fisher, Sterling Cemetery inscriptions.
- <sup>130</sup> 1880 NE, Sterling, p. 692B; Ancestry World Tree Project #a32537 (ancestry.com).
- <sup>131</sup> Morrissey & Fisher, Sterling Cemetery inscriptions.

<sup>132</sup> His birth date in the VT vital records is listed as 10 Jan. 1820, but most censuses indicate he was born in 1817, with his obituary and his death certificate giving a date of 10 Jan. 1818. His brother Sylvester is listed in the VT vital records with a birth date of 1818.

<sup>133</sup> State of IN Certificate of Death #250, Record Number 128 [Lauriston Stanley]; obituary, The Argos Reflector, 7 Aug. 1902, p. 1 [Lauriston Stanley Passed From Mortality at the Ripe Age of 84 Years]. <sup>134</sup> The Argos Reflector, 7 Aug. 1902.

<sup>135</sup> Obituary, *The Plymouth Republican*, 13 July 1893, p. 8 [Marcia Stanley].

<sup>136</sup> 1870 U.S. Census, IN, Marshall Co., Walnut twp., P. 0. Argos, p. 220 [Laureston Stanley].

- 137 The Plymouth Republican, 13 July 1893.
- <sup>138</sup> Obituary, The Argos Reflector, 13 July 1893, p. 5 [Mrs. Marcia Stanley].
- <sup>139</sup> 1870 IN, Walnut twp., p. 220; 1900 U. S. Census, IN, Marshall Co., Green twp., SD13 ED78, p. 137A [Lucrecius Stanley].
- <sup>140</sup> 1900 U.S. Census, IN, Marshall Co., Walnut twp., Argos, SD13 ED84, p. 244B [William W. Rhodes].
- <sup>141</sup> 1870, IN, Argos, p. 220.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Information provided by Jennifer Marie Wathen, 27 Oct. 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> 1860 IL, Naperville #16 [Joseph Stanley].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Information provided by Carol A. Bowen Stevens, 12 Oct. 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> 1880 U. S. Census, IA, Butler Co., Albion, p. IOIC [Isaac Stanley] - (LDS 1880 census abstract, CD Disc24).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> 1860 IL, Naperville #16; Morrissey & Fisher, Sterling Cemetery inscriptions.

# 9. **OMERH. STANLEY**

- b. about 1832, VT.
- 11 Jan. 1863, Battle of Arkansas Post, Arkansas Co., AR. 142 d.
- 8 April 1855, DuPage Co., IL, JULIETTE CRAMPTON, 143 b. about m 1830, VT,<sup>144</sup> d. 5 May 1880, Cameron, Hall Co., NE; buried Cameron Cemetery.<sup>145</sup>

After his marriage Omer moved to Kane County, Illinois and by 1859 to Clinton County, Iowa He was mustered into service as a private on 4 October 1862 at Clinton, Iowa in Company F of the 26<sup>th</sup> Regiment of Iowa Volunteers and was killed in the Battle of Arkansas Post on 11 January 1863.<sup>146</sup>

Known children:

- EVA JANE STANLEY, b. 2 June 1856, Kane Co., IL;<sup>147</sup> m 1) 15 March i. 1879, REUBEN I. BRUNDAGE,<sup>148</sup> b. 22 April 1850, Port Burwell, Elgin, Ontario, Canada, son of Enos and Maryett (Williams) Brundage; d. 23 June 1915, Cairo, Hall Co., NE; buried Cairo Cemetery; 149 2) July 1916, REV. ALBERT D. TRUMBULL, b. 8 Oct. 1838, OH, son of Drayton E. and Sallie A. (Morey) Trumbull. 150
- FRANK M. STANLEY, b. 10 March 1859.<sup>151</sup> 31.ii.

### 10. **URBANE S. CAPRON**

- 1824, Livingston Co., NY. b.
- 3 March 1894, Belfast, Allegany Co., NY;<sup>152</sup> buried Riverside Cemetery, d. Belfast.<sup>153</sup>
- FRANCES MARSH, b. 1830, VT, <sup>154</sup> dau. of Orlin and Fanny (Stoddard) m. Marsh,<sup>155</sup> d. 24 March 1913, Friendship, Allegany Co., NY;<sup>156</sup> buried Riverside Cemetery.<sup>157</sup>

Known children:

EUGENE MARSH CAPRON, b. Jan. 1852.<sup>158</sup> 32.i.

MARY ALICE CAPRON, b. 31 Aug. 1857.<sup>159</sup> 33.ii.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> National Archives, Civil War Pension File #8238 [Omer H. Stanley/Juliette Stanley].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Ibid.; IL Marriage Index, - DuPage Co., Vol. A, License #1063 [Omer H. Stanley/Juliet Crampton].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> 1860 U. S. Census, IA, Clinton Co., P. 0. Calmas, p. 411 [O. H. Stanley].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> Civil War Pension #8238.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Ibid. <sup>148</sup> HISTORY OF HALL COUNTY (Beuchler, Barr & Stough, 1920)-(NE GenWeb Project, Hall Co).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Infonnation provided by Lenora Brundage Schuetz, 15 Aug. 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> HISTORY OF HALL COUNTY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Civil War Pension #8238.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> NY State Death Index #9880 [Urbane S. Capron] - Central Library, Rochester, NY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Tombstone, Riverside Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Jbid. [Frances M. Capron. 1830-1913]; 1855, NY, New Hudson #32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> D.A.R. Application for Membership- National No. 30047 [Mary Capron Tibbets].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> NY State Death Index #11109 [Frances Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> Tombstone, Riverside Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> 1900 U.S. Census, NY, Allegany Co., Belfast, SD16 EDS, p. 114 [Eugene M. Capron].

#### 11. WEALTHY A. CAPRON

- 16 June 1828, Livingston Co., NY. b.
- 14 Dec. 1903, Akron, Summit Co., OH; 160 buried Maple Grove Cemetery, d. Friendship, Allegany, NY.<sup>161</sup>
- 1) JAMES SYLLA, b. 26 May 1833,<sup>162</sup> Merrimack Co., NH, son of Philo m. and Lavina (Huntoon) Sylla; <sup>163</sup> d. 14 Jan. 1865, Friendship; buried Maple Grove Cemetery;<sup>164</sup> 2) June 1880, REV. GILBERT BENJAMIN **DeLaMATYR**, b. 8 July 1825, Pharsalia, Chenango Co., NY,<sup>165</sup> son of Henry and Abigail (Hammond) DeLaMatyr;<sup>166</sup> d. 17 Mal 1892, Akron;<sup>167</sup> buried Mt. Albion Cemetery. Albion, Orleans Co., NY.<sup>16</sup>

Wealthy was educated at Emma Willard Seminary in Troy, New York and in the late 1850's became a teacher of English language and literature at the Elgin Academy in Elgin, Illinois.<sup>169</sup> There she met James Sylla who had attended Knox College and graduated from the University of Rochester in 1856.<sup>170</sup> He was principal of the Elgin Academy from 1858 to 1860 and then assumed a teaching position at the newly formed University of Chicago,<sup>171</sup> where he and his wife Wealthy lived in the household of the university's first president, John C. Burroughs. 172 After the death of her husband Wealthy lived with her parents, 173 and in June of 1868 became the preceptress at the Normal School in Brockport, New York.<sup>174</sup> In June of 1880 she married for a second time to Gilbert DeLaMatyr. Gilbert was a Methodist Episcopal Church pastor and during the Civil War helped enlist the 8<sup>th</sup> Regiment of New York Heavy Artillery and served as its chaplain for three years.<sup>175</sup> He held pastorates in Kansas City, Missouri; Indianapolis; Denver and Akron, and in 1878 he was elected congressman from Indiana's seventh congressional district as a member of the Greenback Party.<sup>176</sup>

- <sup>166</sup> Information provided by Philip D. Delamarter, 13 April 2001.
- <sup>167</sup> Obituary, Akron Beacon Journal, 17 May 1892 (A Strong Life Ended).

<sup>171</sup> Perry, OLD ELGIN TALES, 29 July 1970.

<sup>176</sup> Doolen, "Pastor in Politics," pp. 103-124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> D.A.R. National No. 30047; obituary, Hastings Daily Tribune, Wed., 16 May 1917, p. 2 [Death Comes To Mrs. G. W. Tibbets].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> Obituary, Akron Beacon Journal, 15 Dec. 1903 [A Prominent Woman Dead].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> Tombstone, Maple Grove Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> Ibid. [James Sylla, May 26, 1833-Jan. 14, 1865).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> Obituary, Elgin Daily News, 2 Feb. 1888, p. 4 [Entered into Rest - Mrs. Lavina Huntoon Sylla]; Hazel Belle Perry, OLD ELGÍN TALES: FROM THE ELGIN FREE PRESS 1966-1974 - Philo Sylla, Inventor, 28 Feb. 1968 (Elgin, IL: Gail Borden Public Library District, 1993).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> Tombstone, Maple Grove Cemetery; ELGIN ILLINOIS, 1904, p. 191.

<sup>165</sup> INDIANA MAGAZINE OF HISTORY, Vol. 68 (June 1972), pp. 105, 122, Richard M. Doolen, "Pastor In Politics: The Congressional Career of the Reverend Gilbert DeLaMatyr."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> Mt. Albion Cemetery, Route 31, Town of Albion, Orleans Co., NY, Transcribed from stones and cemetery records and contributed in March 1997 by Sharon A. Kerridge, Orleans Co. Coordinator, NY GenWeb Project, Orleans Co.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> Perry, OLD ELGIN TALES - The First Fifty Years of Elgin Schools, 29 July 1970.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> ELGIN ILLINOIS, 1904, p. 191.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> 1860 U.S. Census, IL, Cook Co., Chicago, p. 693 [John C. Burroughs).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> 1865 NY State Census, Allegany Co., Friendship, p. 39 [Elisha Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> HISTORY OF MONROE COUNTY, NEW YORK, 1788-1877 (Philadelphia: Everts, Ensign & Everts,

<sup>1877;</sup> Reprinted Ovid, NY: W. E. Morrison & Co., 1976), p. 161. <sup>175</sup> BIOGRAPHICAL DIRECTORY OF THE UNITED STATES CONGRESS 1774-PRESENT.

Known children:

- CLARA LOUISE SYLLA ("LOUISE"), 177 b. 1861.<sup>178</sup> 34.i.
  - MARY CARYL SYLLA ("CARYL"/"KYLIE"),<sup>179</sup> b. Aug. 1863,<sup>180</sup> 11. Friendship, Allegany Co., NY; d. 11 Aug. 1948, Hastings, Adams Co., NE; buried Parkview Cemetery, Hastings.<sup>181</sup> Caril Sylla was a piano and organ teacher and active in the Methodist Church.<sup>82</sup>
  - iii. **GRACE CAPRON SYLLA,**<sup>183</sup> b March 1865,<sup>184</sup> Friendship; d 3 June 1940, Hastings; buried Parkview Cemetery.<sup>185</sup> Grace attended Butler University, Denver University, Pratt Art Institute and the Art Institute of Chicago. She taught school in Akron and in Elgin, Illinois, before spending 30 years as an art teacher in the Hastings public schools.<sup>186</sup>

### JOHN REESE CAPRON 12.

- 8 Oct. 1834, Livingston Co., NY. b.
- 16 Oct. 1897, Seward, Logan Co., OK; 187 buried in cemetery at Old 77 & d. Logan Co./Oklahoma Co. line, OK<sup>188</sup>
- 22 Jan. 1861, Kinzua, Warren Co., PA, 189 MEHITABLE MAGILL m ("HETTIE"),<sup>190</sup> b. 7 Oct. 1834, PA;<sup>191</sup> dau. of Charles and Sarah (Courson) Magill;<sup>192</sup> d. 11 Nov. 1904, Guthrie, Logan Co., OK;<sup>193</sup> buried in cemetery at Old 77 & Logan Co./Oklahoma Co. line. 194

John Capron had been a teacher in Allegany County.<sup>195</sup> He moved to Pennsylvania and in 1867 was elected sheriff of Warren County, serving until 1870.<sup>196</sup> By 1874 he was the

- <sup>179</sup> Obituary, Hastings Daily Tribune, 11 Aug. 1948 [Miss Mary Sylla Dies Early Today]; cabinet fibotograph owned by compiler - "Caryl 'Kylie'," Courtney, Arcade Block, Akron, 0.
- <sup>181</sup> Hastings Daily Tribune, 11 Aug. 1948.
- <sup>182</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>183</sup> D.A.R National No. 30046 [Grace Capron Sylla].
- <sup>184</sup> 1900 OH, Akron, p. 61B.
- <sup>185</sup> Obituary, Hastings Daily Tribune, Tues., 4 June 1940 [Grace Sylla Dies Monday].
- <sup>186</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>187</sup> National Archives, Civil War Pension File #527721 [John R Capron/Hettie M. Capron].
- <sup>188</sup> Sharon Brooks Capron.
- <sup>189</sup> Civil War Pension File #527721.

<sup>193</sup> Obituary, Mrs. Hattie Magill Capron - SCRAP BOOK OF NELLIE PORTER STUART (Clippings from Warren newspapers)- Warren Co. Historical Society, 9 Sept. 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> JOURNAL OF THE THIRTY-FIRST SESSION OF THE COLORADO ANNUAL CONFERENCE OF THE METHODIST EPISCOPAL CHURCH HELD AT TRINIDAD, COLORADO, JUNE 8 TO 12, 1893 (Denver: John Dove Printer, 1893), p. 159-Memoirs. Edwin Everett Allison; Denver, Co City Directory, 1890 (ancestry.com).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> Parkview Cemetery Records, Block R, row 4 from Catherine Renschler, Director, Adams Co. Historical Society, 29 May 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> State of TX Certificate of Death #34730, Registered No. 379 [James Sylla Capron]; genealogical records from Arvilla I. Erickson, Warren Co. Historical Society, Warren, PA, 25 Oct. 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> Sharon Brooks Capron; 1900 U. S. Census, OK, Logan Co., Springer twp., SD219 ED146, p. 277B [Herald M. Capron]. <sup>192</sup> Warren Co. Historical Society, 25 Oct. 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> Sharon Brooks Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> 1855 NY, Friendship, #246.

proprietor of J. R. Capron & Co., a grocery store in Sheffield township, Warren County.197

John R. Capron enrolled at Eva, Pennsylvania as a private 1 September 1864 in Company E of the It<sup>h</sup> Regiment of Pennsylvania Volunteer Cavalry and was honorably discharged at Winchester, Virginia 2 July 1865. He was described in his pension papers as being 5 feet 7  $\frac{1}{2}$  inches in height with brown hair and blue eyes.

After leaving Pennsylvania John and his family resided in Gilman, Iroquois County, Illinois where he was engaged in watch repairing and other light work due to bouts of rheumatism and kidney disease. By 1886 they were in Argentine, Kansas, near Kansas City, where he was in the grocery business, which failed within a year, and he became totally disabled. In the mid 1890's they moved to Seward, Logan County, Territory of Oklahoma seeking a better climate with the hope of John's recovering his health. Known children, b. PA:

- LOLA EDELL CAPRON, b. 31 Jan. 1862;<sup>200</sup> d. 29 Nov. 1863, Kinzua, Warren Co., PA; buried Kinzua Cemetery.<sup>201</sup> i.
- VINCENT CAPRON, b. 14 Feb. 1863; d. 23 Aug. 1863; buried Kinzua Cemetery. ii.
- iii. STELLA CAPRON, b. I June 1864; d. 16 March 1940; buried in cemetery at Old 77 & Logan Co./Oklahoma Co. line.202
- 35.iv. HAROLD MAGILL CAPRON ("HAL"), b 28 April 1869.<sup>204</sup> 36.v. JAMES SYLLA CAPRON, b 23 March 1872.<sup>205</sup>

#### 13. MARY J. CAPRON

- b. 14 July 1831, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.
- 16 March 1898, Springwater; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater.<sup>206</sup> d
- 4 March 1849, Springwater,<sup>207</sup> HIRAM BECKER, b. 11 Nov. 1823,<sup>208</sup> m Richmond, Ontario Co., NY,209 son of John B. and Lurana (Allen)

<sup>198</sup> Civil War Pension File #527721.

<sup>200</sup> Sharon Brooks Capron.

- <sup>203</sup> Sharon Brooks Capron.

- Tombstone, Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.
- <sup>207</sup> Family Tree Maker's Family Archives CD, Vol. 21 #143, "Descendants of John B. Becker."
- <sup>208</sup> Tombstone [H.B., Hiram Becker, Nov. 11, 1823], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.
- <sup>209</sup> 1855 NY, Springwater, n.p. [Hiram Becker]; FTM CD, Vol. 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> J. S. Schenck, ed., HISTORY OF WARREN COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA, WITH ILLUSTRATIONS AND BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCHES OF SOME OF ITS PROMINENT MEN AND PIONEERS (Syracuse: D. Mason & Co., 1887), p. 296.

Bruce A. Smith, B.S., ffiSTORICAL COLLECTIONS OF SHEFFIELD TOWNSIIIP WARREN COUNTY PENNSYLVANIA (Mt. Vernon, IN: Windmill Publications, Inc., 1992), p. 509.

<sup>199</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Joan M. McRae, comp., MARRIAGE AND DEATH NOTICES EXTRACTED FROM WARREN COUNTY, PA NEWSPAPERS, Vol. 1 1848-1865 (1982), p. 84; cemetery records, Kinzua, Warren Co., PA, from Arvilla I. Erickson, Warren Co. Historical Society, 8 Oct. 1999. 20 Warren Co. Historical Society, 8 Oct. 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> Ibid.

<sup>205</sup> State of TX Certificate of Death #34730.

Becker;<sup>21</sup><sup>0</sup> d. 17 March 1910. Springwater;<sup>211</sup> buried Mount Vernon

Evergreen Cemetery. Known children, all b. Springwater:<sup>212</sup>

- **EMMA J. BECKER,** b. 29 July 1853.<sup>2</sup>1<sup>3</sup> 37.i.
  - **FREDERICK 0. BECKER,** b. 27 Jan. 1858; d. 6 July 1874; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>214</sup> ii.
  - iii. ALLEN B. BECKER ("ALLIE"),<sup>215</sup> b. 28 Jul111859; d. 14 Jan. 1918; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; <sup>16</sup> m 15 May 1884, Springwater, FLORENCE BREWER ("FLORA"),<sup>217</sup> b. May 1865, Springwater, dau. of William and Nancy (Spencer) Brewer;<sup>218</sup> d 1947; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>219</sup> No children. Allen Becker studied medicine at the University of Baltimore and practiced in Springwater. He was a Republican, a member of the Methodist Church, the Knights of the Maccabees and I.O.O.F. According to Reid Robinson Allen Becker had an unusual dark skin color because of a drug containing silver taken during a sever illness.<sup>220</sup>
  - lv. ARTHUR H. BECKER, b. 5 May 1866; d 3 Aug. 1891; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>221</sup>

### NANCY JANE CAPRON ("JENNIE") 14.

- 23 Feb. 1833, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. b.
- 18 Nov. 1908, Springwater, buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>222</sup> d
- 3 June 1856, Springwater,<sup>223</sup> **JOHN SOUTHWORTH WILEY**,<sup>224</sup> b. 10 April 1825, Springwater,<sup>225</sup> son of John and Betsey (Southworth) m Wiley;<sup>226</sup> d 21 Oct. 1905, Springwater; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>227</sup>

<sup>213</sup> 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 170B [Hyde Marvin]; FTM CD, Vol. 21.
 <sup>214</sup> Tombstone [F.O.B., F. 0. Becker, Jan. 27, 1858, July 6, 1874], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21°</sup> FTM CD, Vol. 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> 1870 NY, Springwater, p. 428 [Hiram Becker].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> Parshall, 1884 DIARY, Thursday, May 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> Tombstone [Allen B. Becker, 1859-1918], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; obituary, The Wayland Register, 17 Jan. 1918 [Death of Dr. Becker].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> Parshall, 1884 DIARY, Thursday, May 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>218</sup> 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 168A [Allen Becker); BIOGRAPHICAL REVIEW OF LIVINGSTON AND WYOMING COUNTIES, p. 621.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> Tombstone [Florence Becker, 1865-1947), Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>220</sup> The Wayland Register, 17 Jan. 1918; Robinson, A HISTORY OF SPRINGWATER, p. 77.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> Tombstone [A.H.B., A.H. Becker, May 5, 1866, Aug. 3, 1891), Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death #49533; tombstone, Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery [Nancy J. Wiley, 1825-1905]. <sup>223</sup> Marriage records from Livingston Co. newspapers on file at County Historian's Office, Geneseo, NY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> Ibid.; State of NY Certificate of Death #44732, Registered No. 448 [John Southworth Wiley).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death #44732.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> Ibid.; Smith, LIVINGSTON COUNTY, p. xxiv.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death #44732; tombstone [John S. Wiley], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

John Wiley was a farmer and at various times was a constable, collector, supervisor and inspector of elections within the town of Springwater.<sup>228</sup>

Known children, all b. Springwater:

- FRANKS. WILEY,<sup>229</sup> b. 24 Dec. 1858/<sup>30</sup> d. 1914; buried Mount Vernon 1. Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>231</sup>
- CHĂRLES CAPRON WILEY/32 b. 20 Sept. 1864; d. 28 Feb. 1895, ii. Springwater; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery;<sup>233</sup> m MINNIE **ROBINSON.**<sup>234</sup>
- 38.iii. MINNIE E. WILEY,<sup>235</sup> b. 22 Sept. 1871.<sup>236</sup>

#### 15. **GEORGE WASHINGTON CAPRON**

- 16 Dec. 1837, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. b.
- 17 Aug. 1893, Springwater; buried Wayland Village Cemetery, Wayland, d Steuben Co., NY.2<sup>37</sup>
- SARAH D. WESTFALL, b. 21 Dec. 1829,<sup>238</sup> NJ, dau. of John and m Hannah Westfall;<sup>239</sup> d. 7 Jan. 1906; buried Wayland Village Cemetery.<sup>240</sup>

Known children, b. Springwater:

- 39.i.
- LEWIS JOHN CAPRON,<sup>241</sup> b. Nov. 1861.<sup>242</sup> CHARLES A. CAPRON,<sup>243</sup> b. 21 Jan. 1863;<sup>244</sup> d 27 Oct. 1930, Wayland; buried Wayland Villa e Cemetery;<sup>245</sup> m 24 Dec. 1887, Springwater, EVA E. ROGERS,<sup>24</sup> b. June 1868, NY,<sup>247</sup> dau. of Oscar P. and Maria L. (Walker) Rogers/<sup>48</sup> d 1953; buried Wayland Village ii. Cemetery.<sup>249</sup> No children. Charles Capron was engaged in farming until

<sup>234</sup> Theodore Parrish Capron.

- <sup>237</sup> Steuben Co. cemetery records Wayland Village Cemetery; Death Records, Springwater Town Clerk
   <sup>238</sup> Steuben Co. cemetery records Wayland Village Cemetery.
- <sup>239</sup> 1860 U. S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., Livonia, p. 687 [John Westfall].
- <sup>240</sup> Steuben Co. cemetery records- Wayland Village Cemetery.

- <sup>243</sup> 1875 NY, Springwater, p. 2.
- <sup>244</sup> 1900 NY, Springwater, SD18 ED41, p. 152A [Charles A Capron]; obituary, WAYLAND AREA SCRAPBOOK, 1927-1937, Gunlocke Library, Wayland, NY [Charles A Capron Died Monday].

- <sup>246</sup> Marriage Records, Springwater Town Clerk
- <sup>247</sup> 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 152A
- <sup>248</sup> Marriage Records, Springwater Town Clerk; 1880 NY, Springwater, p. 397 [Oscar P. Rogers].

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> Smith, LIVINGSTON COUNFY, p. xxiv.
 <sup>229</sup> 1880 U.S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., Springwater, SDIO ED39, p. 394 [John S. Wiley].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Smith, LIVINGSTON COUNFY, p. xxiv.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> Tombstone [Frank S. Wiley, 1858-1914], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> Death Records, Springwater Town Clerk, Springwater, NY; Theodore Parrish Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Death Records, Springwater Town Clerk; tombstone [Charles C. Wiley, 1864-1895), Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> 1880 NY, Springwater, p. 394.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> Obituary, The Wayland Register, Thursday, 14 Sept. 1950, p. 7, col. 1 [Mrs. Minnie E. Wilcox]; Smith, LIVINGSTON COUNTY, p. xxiv.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> 1875 NY, Springwater, 1<sup>st</sup> E.D., p. 2 [Geo. W. Capron]; SS-5, Application for Social Security Card, Lloyd G. Capron. <sup>242</sup> 1900 U. S. Census, NY, Steuben, Wayland village, SD15 EDI 12, p. 200B [Louis Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> NY State Death Index #62599[Charles A Capron]; obituary, SCRAPBOOK - C. A Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> Steuben Co. cemetery records- Wayland Village Cemetery.

1900, at which time he became a partner in the W. W. Capron produce business in Wayland.<sup>250</sup>

## SARAH ANN CAPRON 16.

- 26 Feb. 1843, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. b.
- d. 19 Dec. 1905, West Sparta, Livingston Co., NY; buried Greenmount Cemetery, Dansville, Livingston Co., NY.<sup>251</sup>
- about 1861,<sup>252</sup> as his second wife, CHARLES COLTON SEDGWICK, b. 28 April 1828,<sup>253</sup> Dansville, son of Joseph Colton and Esther Ann (Woodruff) Sedgwick;<sup>254</sup> d 18 Dec. 1905, West Sparta; buried Greenmount Cemetery.<sup>255</sup> m.

Charles Sedgwick was a musician and music teacher in Dansville, and according to Hermon DeLong was fond of hunting and fishing. DeLong says, "Some of my earliest experiences, and the most delightful in that line, were expeditions taken with him in his rig to Conesus and Honeoye lakes after ducks. These trips were usually without great results, but what of that? They were charming, and my companion had such a fund of anecdote and incident that the outing always seemed only too short.<sup>256</sup>

Known child, b. Dansville:<sup>257</sup>

ETHEL CAPRON SEDGWICK,<sup>258</sup> b. 26 June 1875.<sup>259</sup> 40.i.

#### 17. WILBUR W. CAPRON

- 6 Feb. 1839, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. b.
- 18 Dec. 1903, New York, New York Co., NY; buried Mount Vernon d Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater.<sup>260</sup>
- 3 Jan. 1866, Springwater, EMILY TUCKER WILEY,<sup>261</sup> b. 1840,<sup>262</sup> m Springwater, dau. of John and Julia B. (Hyde) Wiley;<sup>263</sup> d. 9 May 1922, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>264</sup>

<sup>253</sup> Tombstone, Greenmount Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> Obituary, SCRAPBOOK - C. A Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> Tombstone, Greenmount Cemetery; Green.mount Cemetery records, Dansville, NY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> 1900 U. S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., North Dansville, Village of Dansville, SD18 ED36, p. 84 [Charles Sedgwick).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> 1865 NY State Census, Livingston Co., Town of North Dansville, Village of Dansville, p. 52 [Joseph C. Sedgwick]; 1875 NY State Census, Livingston Co., First Elec. Dist., Town of N. Dansville, p. 9 [Charles C. Sedgwick]; information provided by Dennis Sedgwick, 3 May 2000.

<sup>26</sup> Hermon W. DeLong, Sr., BOYHOOD REMINISCENCES (LIFE IN DANSVILLE 1855-1872) WITH OTHER SKETCHES (1982), p. 101.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> Dennis Sedgwick.

<sup>258 1880</sup> U. S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., North Dansville, SD10 ED32, p. 256 [Charles C. Sedgwick]; Dennis Sedgwick.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> 1900 U.S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., West Sparta Town, SD18 ED43, p. 174 [C. Wilson McNair]; Dennis Sedgwick. 20 Obituary, unnamed newspaper - W.W. Capron; Theodore J. Capron, CAPRON FAMILY HISTORY

<sup>(</sup>typewritten ms., 1963).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>261</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper - W. W. Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> Tombstone [Emily T. Capron, 1840-1922], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> Capron, CAPRON FAMILY IIISTORY; obituary, WAYLAND AREA SCRAPBOOK, 1920-1926, Gunlocke Library, Wayland, NY [Mrs. Emily Tucker Capron].

Wilbur Capron attended Genesee Wesleyan Seminary in Lima for two years and at various times, farmed, was in the dry goods business and operated flour mills before becoming a produce dealer in Wayland in 1866.<sup>265</sup> He became a partner with Thomas M. Fowler, running the produce business known as Capron & Fowler for nineteen years. In 1885 the New York and New Jersey Produce Company was developed and continued in operation until some years after Wilbur's death.<sup>266</sup> In 1895 he was appointed port warden of the port of New York by Governor Morton and held that office at the time of his death.<sup>267</sup>

Known children, all b. Wayland:

- WILBUR WILEY CAPRON ("WILEY"), b. 30 Oct. 1867.<sup>268</sup> 41.i.
  - JULIA CAPRON, b. 7 April 1872; d. 16 May 1872; buried Mount ii. Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>269</sup>
  - iii. HARPER CAPRON, b. 29 July 1874; d. 12 Sept. 1874; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>270</sup>
  - lv. MORGAN CAPRON, b. 28 July 1877; d. 1 Aug. 1877; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>271</sup>

### 18. LORETTA A. CAPRON ("RETTIE")

- Oct. 1841, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. b.
- 13 Jan. 1917, Springwater; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>272</sup> d.
- about 1866,<sup>273<sup>t</sup></sup> prob. Springwater, **HARRISON EUGENE ALLEN** ("HARRY"),<sup>274</sup> b. Aug. 1841,<sup>275</sup> Tompkins Co., NY,<sup>276</sup> son of Hamilton and Helen Allen;<sup>277</sup> d Oct. 1926, Springwater; buried Mount Vernon m. Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>278</sup>

Harry Allen served as the Springwater postmaster for many years and was in partnership with his brother-in-law in the Allen & Whitlock general store.<sup>279</sup>

- <sup>270</sup> Tombstone [Harper Capron, died Sept. 12, 1874, aged 1 mo 14 ds], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.
- <sup>271</sup> Tombstone [Morgan Capron, died Aug. 1, 1877, ae 4 dys], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.
- <sup>272</sup> Tombstone [Loretta C. Allen, 1841-1926], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; The Wayland Register, 18 Jan. 1917.
- <sup>273</sup> 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 169B.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> Tombstone, Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; obituary, SCRAPBOOK - E. T. Capron.

<sup>265</sup> Hon. Harlo Hakes, ed., LANDMARKS OF STEUBEN COUNTY, NEW YORK (Syracuse: D. Mason & Co., 1896), p. 175; Valley News, 30 June 1966.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> Valley News, 30 June 1966.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> Hakes, LANDMARKS, p. 175; obituary, unnamed newspaper - W.W. Capron.

<sup>268</sup> Capron, CAPRON FAMILY HISTORY; State of FL Certificate of Death, State File No. 443 [Wiley W. Capron]. <sup>269</sup> Tombstone [Julia Capron, May 16, 1872, aged 1 mo 9 els], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup> Obituary, *Endicott Bulletin*, 16 Sept. 1947 [Dr. Harrison Allen Dies At Daughter's Owego Home; Practiced Here Since 1918]; 1875 NY, Springwater, p. 23 [Harry E. Allen]. <sup>275</sup> Tombstone [Harrison E. Allen, 1841-1926), Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; 1900 NY,

S ringwater, p. 169B. <sup>2</sup> 6 1875 NY, Springwater, p. 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>277</sup> 1850 U. S. Census, NY, Tompkins Co., Dryden, p. 69 [Hamilton Allen]; Tompkins Co., NY probate records- Will of Hamilton Allen, Vol. T, 1887-1889, pp. 410-413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> Tombstone, Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; obituary, SCRAPBOOK, 1920-1926 [Harrison E. Allen].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> Obituary, SCRAPBOOK - H. E. Allen.

Known children:

- 42.i. HARRISON CAPRON ALLEN, b. 28 June 1871.<sup>280</sup>
- 43.ii. CLARE BRANCH ALLEN,<sup>281</sup> b July 1875.<sup>282</sup>
  - iii. CHILD, name unknown.<sup>283</sup>

# **19. JAMES WRIGHT CAPRON ("JIM")**

- b. 24 Aug. 1844, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.
- d. 13 Dec. 1915, Springwater; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemete7i.<sup>284</sup>
- m about 1864,<sup>285</sup> Richmond, Ontario Co., NY, ALIDA McCROSSEN, <sup>86</sup> b.
   22 Feb. 1842, Richmond, dau. of John and Alida (Westbrook) McCrossen;
   d. 5 Oct. 1910, Springwater; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>287</sup>

Jim Capron worked on the family farm even after his marriage.<sup>288</sup> It appears that by 1875 Jim had begun clerking in the Allen & Whitlock store.<sup>289</sup> He had served in Company K, 21 <sup>st</sup> Regiment N ew York Volunteer Cavalry during the Civil War and at his enlistment in Avon, N ew York was described as 6 feet 1 inches in height, with a light complexion, brown hair and blue eyes.<sup>290</sup>

Known children, b. Springwater:

- 44.i. JOHN SYLVESTER CAPRON, b. 31 Oct. 1866.<sup>291</sup>
- 45.ii. LAURA A. CAPRON, b. Feb. 1878.<sup>292</sup>

# 20. WESLEY HIGGINS CAPRON

- b. 5 N ov. 1849, Springwater, Livingston Co., N Y.
- d. 10 Sept. 1907, Springwater; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>293</sup>
- m 7 July 1869, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY,<sup>294</sup> MARY ELLEN LEWIS ("ELLA"), b. 17 April 1850, North Cohocton, Steuben Co., NY, dau. of William Henry and Eleanor C (DeGolia) Lewis; d. 28 March 1927, Springwater; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>295</sup>

<sup>286</sup> Civil War Pension File #736118.

<sup>292</sup> Civil War Pension File #736118; 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 170A [George Tucker].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>280</sup> Endicott Bulletin, 16 Sept. 1947.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 169B; Birth Records, Springwater Town Clerk [Catherine Elizabeth Allen].
<sup>282</sup> Tombstone [Clare B. Allen, 1875-1926], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 169B.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 169B.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> Civil War Pension File #736118; tombstone [James Capron, 21 N.Y. Cav., 1844-1915], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>285 1900</sup> NY, Springwater, p. 170A [James W. Capron].

<sup>287</sup> Death Records, Springwater Town Clerk; tombstone [Alida], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>288 1870</sup> NY, Springwater, p. 429.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>289</sup> 1875 NY, Springwater, 2<sup>nd</sup> E.D., p. 4 [James W. Capron]; Parshall, 1884 DIARY, cited numerous times as working in the store.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> Civil War Pension File #736118.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> Death Records, Springwater Town Clerk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>293</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death #43949; tombstone (Wesley H Capron, 1848-1907], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>294</sup> Framed marriage certificate owned by compiler.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>295</sup> 1850 U.S. Census, NY, Steuben Co., Cohocton, p. 33 [William H. Lewis]; State of NY Certificate of Death # 17862, Registered No. 6 [Mary E. Capron].

Wesley Capron farmed starting at an early age,<sup>296</sup> ran the stage business between Springwater and the Erie depot for some years,<sup>297</sup> and dabbled in real estate.<sup>298</sup> Known children:

- WILLIAM LEWIS CAPRON ("WILL"), b. 22 March 1870.<sup>299</sup> 46.i.
- 47.ii. ROSA MINERVA CAPRON ("ROSE"), b. 7 Feb. 1873.<sup>300</sup>
- 48.iii. NELLIE DeGOLIA CAPRON ("NELL"), b. 1 Jan. 1876.<sup>301</sup>
- 49.iv. **RALPH WESLEY CAPRON,** b. 7 April 1881.<sup>302</sup>
- v. LILLIAN MARGURITA CAPRON ("RITA"), b. 18 June 1888; d. 22 April 1889; buried Clearview Cemetery, North Cohocton.<sup>303</sup>
- 50.vi. HAROLD EARL CAPRON ("STUB"/"CAPE"), b. 25 Dec. 1890.<sup>304</sup>
- 21. LUCY A. STANLEY
  - b. 3 Feb. 1839, Naperville, DuPage Co., IL.
  - 1909, NE.<sup>305</sup> d.

3 Feb. 1863, DuPage Co., DAVID J. JENKINS, <sup>306</sup> b. about 1837, NY. <sup>307</sup> m. Known children: 308

- CLARA JENKINS, b. about 1869, IL; m. 17 Jan. 1903, Kane Co., IL, i. ST. CLAIR H. FULLER.<sup>309</sup>
- FLORA JENKINS, b. about 1872, IL. ii.
- 22. FIDELIA M. STANLEY
  - about 1840, Naperville, DuPage Co., IL. b.
  - bv 1908.<sup>310</sup> d.
  - 25 Dec. 1862, DuPage Co., ALBERT M. BROWN,<sup>311</sup> b. 22 Sept. 1837,<sup>312</sup> NY;<sup>313</sup> d. 28 May 1900.<sup>314</sup> m.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> 1875 NY, Town of Springwater, Farm Schedule, p. 1 [Wesley Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>297</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1985 [Wesley Capron

Sudden Death]; 1894 LIVINGSTON COUNTY DIRECTORY, Springwater.
 <sup>298</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1985 [Wesley Capron].
 <sup>299</sup> Smith, LIVINGSTON COUNTY, p xxii; 1900NY, Springwater, p. 170A [WesleyH. Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> Smith, LIVINGSTON COUNTY, p. xxii; Ruby M. Lewis Allen, comp., LINEAL DESCENDANTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS AND NANCY HENDRICKSON, 1937; Updated by Mary Capron, 1980 (typescript) --- The title and lineage of this typescript is incorrect. It should read, LINEAL DESCENDANTS OF

JOHANNES (JOHN) LEWIS AND ANNATJE (NANCY) HENDRICKSEN. <sup>301</sup> Smith, LIVINGSTON COUNTY, p. xx.ii; State of NY Certificate of Death #37431, Registered No. 9 [Nellie Capron Elliott].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death #4948, Registered No. 2 [Ralph W. Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>303</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 31 Dec. 1993 [In Memoriam].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>304</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1985 [Harold Capron Dies Suddenly]. Stanley-Crampton Record.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>306</sup> IL Marriage Index-DuPage Co., Vol. B, p. 4, License #2090 [David J. Jenkins/Lucy A. Stanley].

<sup>307 1880</sup> U. S. Census, IL, Kane Co., Aurora, p. 12C [David J. Jenkins] - (LDS 1880 census abstract CD Disc28). 30s Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>309</sup> IL Marriage Index - Kane Co, License #14642 [St. Clair H. Fuller/Clara Jenkins].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>310</sup> Davis, WHITESIDE COUNTY, p. 868.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>311</sup> IL Marriage Index - DuPage Co., Vol. B., p. 3, License #2083 [Albert M. Brown/Fidelia M. Stanley].

Known children:

- LEWIS HOWARD BROWN, b. about 1868, IL;<sup>315</sup> d. 1899;<sup>316</sup> m. 20 1. March 1889, Kane Co., IL, ADDIE ETHELYN LOWRY.<sup>317</sup>
- ii. FAY W. BROWN, b. about 1872, IL;<sup>318</sup> m. 28 June 1899, Kane Co., LETTIE MAY STEWARD.<sup>319</sup>
- iii. ANNA BROWN, b. about 1877, IL.<sup>320</sup>
- IV. RAY A. BROWN.<sup>321</sup>

## **ALFRED C. STANLEY** 23.

- 10 Sept. 1844, Naperville, DuPage Co., IL. b.
- d.
- 1) 27 Sept. 1866, Kane Co., IL, HATTIE C. TERRY, 322 dau. of Samuel m. Terry; d. 1871;<sup>323</sup> 2) 1 Dec. 1875, Kane Co., FLORENCE LILLIE, <sup>324</sup> dau. ofEdward and Lois (Townsend) Lillie.<sup>325</sup>

Alfred Stanley was a businessman in Rock Falls, Illinois. He attended the public schools in Naperville and the Naperville Seminary, and at an early age he managed the family farm there. Eventually he worked for the Chicago, Burlington & Quincy Railroad, and upon moving to Rock Falls he became the manager of a coffin factory and later opened his own grocery store in a building which he erected. He was active in community affairs, serving as village trustee, president of the school board and supervisor.<sup>326</sup> Known child with first wife:

HARRY STANLEY.<sup>327</sup> 51.i.

Known children with second wife: 328

- ii. WALTER STANLEY m. LAURA WOOLEY.
- iii. EARL STANLEY m. MYRTLE WALL.
- **tv.** LOIS STANLEY.
- v. HOWARD STANLEY.

# 24. EMMA M. STANLEY

about 1847, Naperville, DuPage Co., IL.

<sup>312</sup> Information provided by Cindy Woolsey on Brown Family Genealogy Forum, 23 Feb. 2001 (Genealogy.com). <sup>313</sup> 1880 U. S. Census, IL, Kane Co., Aurora, p. 136B [A. M. Brown] - (LDS 1880 census abstracts CD

Disc 28).

<sup>314</sup> Cindy Woolsey.

b.

- <sup>315</sup> Ibid.; 1880 IL, Aurora, p. 136B.
- <sup>316</sup> Cindy Woolsey.
- <sup>317</sup> IL Marriage Index- Kane Co, Vol. D, License #6551 [Lewis H. Brown/Addie Lowry]; Cindy Woolsey. <sup>318</sup> 1880 IL, Aurora, p. 136B.
- <sup>319</sup> IL Marriage Index- Kane Co, License #12084 [Fay W. Brown/Lettie May Steward].
- <sup>320</sup> 1880 IL, Aurora, p. 136B.
- <sup>321</sup> Cindy Woolsey.
  <sup>322</sup> IL Marriage Index Kane Co., License #5620 [Alfred C. Stanley/Hattie C. Terry].
- <sup>323</sup> Davis, WHITESIDE COUNTY, pp. 869-870.
- <sup>324</sup> IL Marriage Index- Kane Co., License #9434 [A. C. Stanley/Florence Lillie].
- <sup>325</sup> Davis, WHITESIDE COUNTY, pp. 869-870.
- <sup>326</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>327</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>328</sup> Children and their spouses are listed in Davis, WHITESIDE COUNTY, p. 870.

d.

m 15 MaJ 1869, Kane Co., IL, MORRIS W. CARNES,<sup>329</sup> b. about 1848, MA.<sup>33</sup>

Known chlldren: <sup>331</sup>

- i. HATTIE A. CARNES, b. about 1870, IL; m. 28 Feb. 1889, Kane Co., FRANK B. WINTON.<sup>332</sup>
- ii. JOHN A. CARNES, b. about 1876, IL.

# 25. URWIN HOWARD STANLEY ("HOWARD")

- b. 1850, Naperville, DuPage Co., IL.
- d. by 1908, DuPage Co.<sup>333</sup>
- m 1) 30 Jan. 1878, DuPage Co., ELLA PANCOAST McVICKER;<sup>334</sup> 2) 26
   Oct. 1887, DuPage Co., JESSIE WEILER.<sup>335</sup>

Known child:

1 JOHN STANLEY, b. about 1873, OH.<sup>336</sup>

# **26.** ALTENA STANLEY

- b. about 1844, OH.
- d.
- m 14 July 1861, DuPage Co., IL, **FRANKLIN WILSON ("FRANK")**,<sup>337</sup> b. about 1840, NY.<sup>338</sup>

Known children: <sup>339</sup>

- <sup>1</sup>. **JESSIE WILSON,** b. about 1866, IL.
- ii. MAIME WILSON, b. about 1873, IL.
- iii. FRED WILSON, b. about 1874, IL.
- iv. DAISY WILSON, b. about 1876, NE.
- v. ALICE WILSON, b. about 1879, NE.

# **27.** JOEL STANLEY

- b. 2 Sept. 1846, Sandusky Co., OH.  ${}^{3}4^{0}$
- d. 13 May 1914, Lawrence Co., MO; buried Westbay Cemetery, Lawrence Co.341

<sup>339</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>329</sup> IL Marriage Index - Kane Co., License #6949 [M. W. Carnes/Emma Stanley]; Davis, WHITESIDE COUNTY, p. 869; Stanley-Crampton Record.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>330</sup> 1880 U. S. Census, IL, Kane Co., Aurora, p. 12C [Morris W. Carnes] - (LDS 1880 census abstracts CD Disc 28).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>331</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>332</sup> IL Marriage Index- Kane Co, License #6404 [Frank B. Winton/Hattie A. Carnes].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>333</sup> Davis, WHITESIDE COUNTY, p. 869.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>334</sup> 1880 U. S. Census, IL, DuPage Co., Naperville, SDI ED251, p. 304B [Howard Stanly]; IL Marriage Index - DuPage Co., License #42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>s IL Marriage Index - DuPage Co., Vol. 1, p. 124, License #1614 [U. R Stanley/Jessie Weiler].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>336</sup> 1880 IL, Naperville, p. 304B - perhaps U. H. Stanley had an earlier marriage, or John was Ella McVicker's son.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>337</sup> IL Marriage Index - DuPage Co., Vol. A, License #1927 [Franklin Wilson/Altena Stanley].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>338</sup> 1880 NE, Sterling Precinct, p. 681A [Frank Wilson].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>° Carol A. Bowen Stevens, 28 Oct. 2001.

m 29 Nov. 1868, Swanton, Butler, **IA, SARAH JANE JAQUIS**, b. 13 July 1850, prob. Belvidere, Boone Co., IL, dau. of Benjamin Homer Jr. and Fanny (Lashbrook) Jaquis; d. 13 Jan. 1918.<sup>342</sup>

Known children:

- i EDGAR G. STANLEY,<sup>343</sup> b. 16 Oct. 1870, IA; d. 28 March 1949, prob. North Palmyra twp., Otoe Co., NE; buried Rosewood Hill Cemetery, North Palmyra twp.; m MAYE.,..., b. 8 Jan. 1875; d. 16 Dec. 1944; buried Rosewood Hill Cemetery.<sup>344</sup>
- ii. WILLIAM HALE STANLEY, b. 29 Nov. 1879, NE. 345
- iii. CHARLEY STANLEY, b. 20 Jan. 1886; d 9 July 1886, Crete, Saline Co., NE.346

# **28.** AURILLA STANLEY

- b. 2 Aug. 1853, Woodville, Sandusky Co., OH.<sup>347</sup>
- d. 18 Jan. 1937, Syracuse, Otoe Co., NE; buried Park Hill Cemetery, Syracuse.
- m. 26 Sept. 1869, Helena Precinct, Johnson Co., NE, WILLIAM POWELL,
   b. 19 March 1843, Massillon, Stark Co., OH, son of Stephen and Isabella Elizabeth (Mapps) Powell; d. 28 Jan. 1919, Syracuse; buried Park Hill Cemetery.

Aurilla accompanied her parents to Johnson County, Nebraska in November 1868. In June of 1876 she and her husband moved to Syracuse in Otoe County shortly after the town was started. Her husband was a Civil War veteran and was a Justice of the Peace, carriage and wagon maker and hardware dealer.<sup>348</sup>

Known children:

- i. JOSEPH STANLEY POWELL, b. 18 Sept. 1870, South Branch Precinct, Otoe Co., NE; d 18 Dec. 1930, Plattsmouth, Cass Co., NE; m GRACE IRENE SMITH.
- ii. **BYRON POWELL,** b 7 Aug. 1873, South Branch Precinct; d. before 18 June 1880.
- iii. ANGELIA POWELL, b. 13 Feb. 1878, Syracuse, Otoe Co., NE; d. 1966, Syracuse; m. 1898, SCHROEDER.
- Iv. WILLIAM M. POWELL, b. 5 April 1879, Syracuse; d. 1951, Syracuse.
- v. MALE CHILD, name unknown, b. 9 Jan. 1881, Syracuse.
- vi. EUGENE V. POWELL, b. 7 April 1886, Syracuse.
- vii. ALTANA R. POWELL, b. 6 Jan. 1892, Syracuse; d. 1968, Syracuse; m. HERMAN NIEMANN.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>341</sup> Ibid.

<sup>342</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>343</sup> 1880 U. S. Census, NE, Harlan Co., Washington, p. 431A [Joel Stanley] - (LOS 1880 census abstracts CDDisc27).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>344</sup> Rosewood Hill Cemetery records- (NE GenWeb Project, Otoe Co.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>345</sup> 1880 NE, Washington, p. 43 IA; Carol A Bowen Stevens.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>346</sup> Carol A Bowen Stevens.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>347</sup> All information concerning Aurilia and her family provided by Jennifer Marie Wathen, 27 Oct. 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>348</sup> Obituary, Syracuse Journal Democrat, Friday, 22 Jan. 1937; Jennifer Marie Wathen.

viii. ZENITH POWELL, b. 20 March 1897, Syracuse; d. May 1986, Syracuse; m 7 Aug. 1928, WILLARD G. STRONG.

# 29. **LUCRECIUS G. STANLEY**

- Nov. 1847, OH.<sup>349</sup> b.
- Feb. 1920, Ellsworth, Hamilton Co., IA; buried Gilead Cemetery, Green d twp., Marshall Co., IN.<sup>350</sup>
- 1) 4 Oct. 1874, Marshall Co., PRISCILLA J. RHODES SHAFER,<sup>351</sup> b. m. about 1850, OH, dau, of John A, and Sarah Rhodes;<sup>352</sup> d, 13 Aug, 1883, Argos, Marshall Co.; buried Arfos Cemetery;<sup>353</sup> 2) 10 Oct. 1886, Marshall Co., MARY M. JOHNSON.<sup>35</sup>

Known children with first wife, b. IN: 355

- WILLIAM J. STANLEY, b. about 1876.356 52.i.
- 53.ii. LAURA M. STANLEY, b. 11 Jan. 1880.<sup>357</sup>

Known child with second wife:

- iii. MARY STANLEY, b. June 1888, IN;<sup>358</sup> m 1) SHATFORD;<sup>359</sup> 2) FRANK PENDLETON.<sup>360</sup>
- 30. **CLARA STANLEY** 
  - Feb. 1850, OH.<sup>361</sup> b.
  - Feb. 1928, Walworth, Walworth Co., WI.<sup>362</sup> d.
  - 9 Jan. 1870, Marshall Co., IN, WILLIAM W. RHODES,<sup>363</sup> b. Sept. m 1848, OH, son of John A. and Sarah Rhodes;<sup>364</sup> d. 10 Jan. 1918, Argos, Marshall Co.; buried Maple Grove Cemetery, Walnut twp., Marshall Co365

Known children, all b. IN: 366

JOHN L. RHODES, b. about 1874.<sup>367</sup> 54.i.

- <sup>351</sup> Marshall Co., IN Court Records, Film #1651768-1651771.

<sup>354</sup> Marshall Co. Court Records.

<sup>356</sup> 1880 IN, Green twp., p. 203A.

- <sup>358</sup> 1900 IN, Green twp., p. 137A; 1910 IN, Green twp., p. 150A [Cristefer L. Stanley].
- <sup>359</sup> 1910 IN, Green twp., p. 150A.
- <sup>360</sup> The Weekly Republican, 19 Feb. 1920.
- <sup>361</sup> 1900 IN, Walnut twp., p. 244B.
- <sup>362</sup> Obituary, *Plymouth Daily Pilot*, 13 Feb. 1928 [Mrs. William Rhoads].
- <sup>363</sup> Kim Cole.
  <sup>364</sup> 1870 IN, Green twp., p. 138; 1900 IN, Walnut twp., Argos, SO13 ED84, p. 244B [William W. Rhodes].
  <sup>16</sup> 1870 IN, Green twp., p. 138; 1900 IN, Walnut twp., Argos, SO13 ED84, p. 244B [William W. Rhodes].

- <sup>366</sup> 1880 U. S. Census, IN, Marshall Co., Walnut twp., SD5 ED110, p. 215B [William Rhoades]; 1900 IN, Walnut twp., p. 244B.
- <sup>367</sup> 1880 IN, Walnut twp., p. 215B.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>349</sup> 1870 IN, Walnut twp., p. 220.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>350</sup> Obituary, *The Weekly Republican*, 19 Feb. 1920, p. 2 [L. G. Stanley].

*m* 1870 IN, Green twp., p. 138 (John A. Rhodes). <sup>353</sup> Obituary, *The Argos Reflector*, 16 Aug. 1883, p. 5 [Mrs. Priscilla Stanley].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>355</sup> 1880 U. S. Census, IN, Marshall Co., Green twp., SD5 ED109, p. 203A [Lucretious Stanley]; 1900 IN, Green twp., p. 137A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>357</sup>Ibid.; information provided by Kim Cole of Marshall Co., IN, 10 Nov. 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>365</sup> Deaths Abstracted from *Plymouth Republican*, Marshall County, Indiana, 1918 - (IN GenWeb Project, Marshall Co.).

- ii. JESSE RHODES, b. about 1877.<sup>368</sup>
- 55.iii. BERT C. RHODES, b. Aug. 1880.<sup>369</sup>
  - w. HARLY H. RHODES, b. Feb. 1885. 370

#### 31. FRANK M. STANLEY

- 10 March 1859, Olive twp., Clinton, IA.<sup>37</sup>1 b.
- d. m
  - L.R.--- .<sup>372</sup>

Known child:

CLARENCE G. STANLEY, b. 30 Nov. 1887, Hall Co., NE; d. 6 April 1. 1888, Hall Co.; buried Cameron Cemetery, Hall Co.<sup>373</sup>

## **EUGENE MARSH CAPRON** 32.

- Jan. 1852, Allegany Co., NY.<sup>374</sup> b.
- 1912; buried Riverside Cemetery, Belfast, Allegany Co., NY.<sup>375</sup> d
- 1877, <sup>376</sup> JULIA ANN TAIT, b. March 1856, Allegany Co., dau. of David L. and Louisa Tait; <sup>377</sup> d. 9 Jan.1934, Belmont, Allegany Co., NY; <sup>378</sup> m buried Riverside Cemetery. 379

Known children, b. Belfast:

- EDITH T. CAPRON, b. Sept. 1878.<sup>380</sup> 1.
- ii. MARY F. CAPRON, b. May 1883;<sup>381</sup> m WILLIAM THURSTON.<sup>382</sup>
   iii. RUTH M. CAPRON, b. Aug. 1891;<sup>383</sup> m 2 Sept. 1914, Allegany Co., M. L. HOLDEN;<sup>384</sup> poss. divorced by 1920.<sup>385</sup>

#### 33. MARY ALICE CAPRON

- 31 Aug. 1857, New Hudson, Allegany Co., NY. 386 b.
- 15 May 1917, Hastings, Adams Co., NE; buried Parkview Cemetery, d Hastings. 387

<sup>370</sup> Ibid.

- 313 Ibid. <sup>374</sup> 1855 NY, New Hudson #32.
- <sup>375</sup> Tombstone [Eugene M. Capron, 1852-1912], Riverside Cemetery.
- <sup>376</sup> Information provided by Robert Emerson Capron of Medina, WA, 27 Sept. 1988.
- <sup>377</sup> 1900 NY, Belfast, p. 114; 1855 NY, New Hudson #273 [David L. Tait].
- <sup>378</sup> NY State Death Index #3755 [Julia T. Capron].
- <sup>379</sup> Tombstone [Julia T. Capron, 1858-1934], Riverside Cemetery.
- <sup>380</sup> 1900 NY, Belfast, p. 114.
- <sup>381</sup> Ibid.; 1892 NY State Census, Allegany Co., Belfast, First Elec. Dist., p. 4 [Urbane S. Capron].
- <sup>382</sup> Robert Emerson Capron.
- <sup>383</sup> 1900 NY, Belfast, p. 114.
- <sup>384</sup> Allegany Co. Marriage Records Index Vol. 1 1908-1916 #2180, Vol. 1, p. 436.
- <sup>385</sup> 1920 U.S. Census, NY, Allegany Co., Cuba town, Cuba village, SD22 ED24, pp. 192B & 193A [James
- E. Holden & Mark L. Holden]. <sup>386</sup> D.A.R. National No. 30047.
- <sup>387</sup> Hastings Daily Tribune, 16 May 1917.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>368</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>369</sup> 1900 IN, Argos, p. 244B.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>371</sup> Civil War Pension #8238.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>372</sup> Cameron Cemetery records - (NE GenWeb Project, Hall Co.).

2 Aug. 1882, Belfast, Allegany Co., NY,<sup>388</sup> **GEORGE W. TIBBETS**, b. 25 July 1848, Allegany Co.,<sup>389</sup> son of James B. and Lucy Ann Tibbets;<sup>390</sup> m d. 30 Aug. 1937, Hastings; buried Parkview Cemetery.<sup>391</sup>

George Tibbets attended Genesee Valley Seminary, Oberlin College and the University of Iowa before taking up the study of law in an office in Angelica, New York. He was Allegany County school commissioner for three years and practiced law for five years before he and his family moved to Hastings, Nebraska, which had been founded only 14 vears earlier. He and Charles F. Morev opened a law office there, which continued even after George's death. George served two terms as a state senator and was also a Nebraska supreme court commissioner.<sup>392</sup>

Known child:

RAYMOND M. TIBBETS ("RAY"), b. 28 July 1883, Belfast;<sup>393</sup> d. 4 1 Aug. 1939, Hastings; buried Parkview Cemetery.<sup>394</sup> He graduated from the University of Nebraska and was admitted to the bar in 1908 and joined his father's law firm in Hastings. He was appointed U.S. district commissioner in 1919 and held that office until his death.<sup>395</sup>

# CLARA LOUISE SYLLA ("LOUISE") b. 1861, Chicago, Cook Co., IL.<sup>396</sup> 34.

- 3 Oct. 1942, Hastings, Adams Co., NE;397 buried Parkview Cemetery, d Hastings. 398
- 20 Aug. 1890, Akron, Summit Co., OH, EDWIN EVERETT m ALLISON,<sup>399</sup> b. 3 March 1857, Spencer, Owen Co., IN; d. of typhoid fever, 9 Nov. 1892, Denver, Denver Co., CO.<sup>400</sup>

Louise Allison taught piano and organ music privately and at the University of Denver and at Fort Worth University.<sup>401</sup> Her husband was a pastor and was admitted into the Colorado Conference of the Methodist Episcopal Church in 1891. 402

Known child:

JAMES EVERETT ALLISON, b. about 1892, CO.403 He lived in i. Detroit, MI when his Aunt Caryl died in 1948.<sup>404</sup>

<sup>388</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>389</sup> 1900 U. S. Census, NE, Adams Co., Hastings City, SDS ED9, p. 94B [Geo. W. Tibbets]; obituary, Hastings Daily Tribune, 31 Aug. 1937 (George W. Tibbets].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>390</sup> 1850 U. S. Census, NY, Allegany Co., Belfast, p. 269 [Lyman Tibbets].

<sup>391</sup> Hastings Daily TribWle, 31 Aug. 1937.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>392</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>393</sup> 1900 NE, Hastings, p. 94B; obituary, *Hastings Daily Tribune*, 5 Aug. 1939 [Ray Tibbets].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>394</sup> Hastings Daily TribWle, 5 Aug. 1939.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39s</sup> Ibid. <sup>396</sup> D.A.R. Application for Membership-National No. 30037 [Louise Sylla Allison].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>397</sup> Obituary, *Hastings Daily Tribune*, 13 Oct. 1942 [Mrs. Louise S. Allison].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>398</sup> Parkview Cemetery Records.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>399</sup> Marriage announcement, *Elgin Every Saturday*, 23 Aug. 1890, p. 1, col. 5.

<sup>400</sup> CONFERENCE OF THE METHODIST EPISCOPAL CHURCH HELD AT TRINIDAD, COLORADO, 1893.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>401</sup> Hastings Daily Tribune, 13 Oct. 1942; Denver City Directory, 1890; D.A.R. National No. 30037.

<sup>402</sup> CONFERENCE OF THE METHODIST EPISCOPAL CHURCH HELD AT TRINIDAD, COLORADO, 1893.

## 35. HAROLD MAGILL CAPRON ("HAL")

- 28 April 1869, PA. b.
- 11 April 1944; buried Gracelawn Cemetery, Edmond, Oklahoma Co., d.  $OK.^46s$
- about 1898,<sup>40</sup> MINNIE ESTELL HIGHT,<sup>407</sup> b. 22 Sept. 1876, TN; d. 27 m. Sept. 1959; buried Gracelawn Cemetery. 408

Known children:

- **HAZEL ATHALIA CAPRON**,<sup>409</sup> b. 11 Nov. 1899, OK;<sup>410</sup> d. 10 Oct. 1973,<sup>411</sup> Guthrie, Logan Co., OK;<sup>412</sup> buried Seward Cemetery, Guthrie;<sup>4</sup>13 1. m. Oct. 1924, Guthrie, CARL EMIL SCHEIHING ("CHARLIE"),<sup>414</sup> b. 14 Oct. 1900,<sup>415</sup> son of Charles Wilhelm and Eleanora (R5mer) Scheihing;<sup>416</sup> d. 28 Feb. 1959; buried Seward Cemetery.417 Two adopted children: CARLTON EWING SCHEIHING and MARY ALICE **SCHEIHING.**<sup>418</sup> Charlie Scheihing was a turkey farmer and rural mail carrier. He died when their home burned to the ground.<sup>419</sup>
- REESE MONROE CAPRON, b. 30 Sept. 1901,42 56.ii.
- 57.iii. URBANE HIGHT CAPRON, b. 18 Jan. 1908.<sup>421</sup>

#### 36. JAMES SYLLA CAPRON

- 23 March 1872, Warren Borough, Warren Co., PA.<sup>422</sup> b.
- 2 Oct. 1926, El Paso, El Paso Co., TX; buried Concordia Cemetery, El d. Paso.423
- FLORA ADELLA EWING,<sup>424</sup> b. about 1884, IL;<sup>425</sup> d. 8 Aug. 1956.426 m.

<sup>403</sup> 1910 U. S. Census, NE, Adams Co., Hastings City, SD5 ED11, p. 115B [Louise S. Allison]; cabinet photograph owned by compiler - "James Everett Allison, 3 1/2 months, For Auntie Grace," Britton Aristo Cabinet, Denver, Colo.

- 404 Hastings Daily Tribune, 11 Aug. 1948.
- <sup>405</sup> Sharon Brooks Capron.
- <sup>406</sup> 1900 OK, Springer twp., p. 277B.
  <sup>407</sup> SS-5, Reese M. Capron; Sharon Brooks Capron.
- <sup>408</sup> 1900 OK, Springer twp., p. 277B; Sharon Brooks Capron.

<sup>409</sup> lbid.

- <sup>410</sup> 1900 OK, Springer twp., p. 277B; Seward Cemetery records- (OK GenWeb Project, Logan Co.).
- <sup>411</sup> Seward Cemetery records.
- <sup>412</sup> Ancestry World Tree Project: whorton-henderson tree (ancestry.com).
- <sup>413</sup> Seward Cemetery records.
- <sup>414</sup> Whorton-henderson tree.
- <sup>415</sup> Seward Cemetery records.
- <sup>416</sup> Obituary, *Guthrie News Leader*, Thursday, 27 March 1947; Carl Wilhelm Scheihing & Family- (OK GenWeb Project, Logan Co.).
- <sup>417</sup> Seward Cemetery records.
- <sup>418</sup> Sharon Brooks Capron.
- 419 lbid.
- <sup>420</sup> SS-5, Reese M. Capron.
- <sup>421</sup> SS-5, Urbane Capron.
- <sup>422</sup> State of TX Certificate of Death #34730.
- 423 lbid.
- State of TX Certificate of Birth #43303 [Louise Capron]; Sharon Brooks Capron.
- <sup>425</sup> 1920 U. S. Census, TX, El Paso Co., El Paso, 20 Precinct, SD16 ED66, p. 153B [James S. Capron].

Known child:

LOUISE HETTIE CAPRON, b. 5 May 1906, El Paso;<sup>427</sup> d. 9 Feb. 2001, i. El Paso;<sup>428</sup> m. 3 July 1929, FREDERIC BAGGE,<sup>429</sup> b. 12 Feb. 1903; d. Dec. 1966.430

### 37. **EMMAJ. BECKER**

- 29 July 1853, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. b.
- 3 May 1914, Livonia, Livingston Co., NY; buried Mount Vernon d. Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater.<sup>431</sup>
- 3 Feb. 1874, HYDE DAVID MARVIN,<sup>432</sup> b. 31 Oct. 1848, Springwater, m. son of George C. and Sarah D. (Hyde) Marvin,<sup>433</sup> d. 9 Jan. 1932, Livonia;<sup>434</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>435</sup>

Hyde Marvin attended Genesee Wesleyan Seminary and for a brief time lived in Michigan. He bought a farm in Springwater in 1873, served as supervisor of the town of Springwater in the 1870's and was elected to the office of Superintendent of the Poor for Livingston County in 1901.<sup>436</sup>

# Known child:

MARYE. MARVIN ("MAY"), b. 15 Aug. 1881, Springwater;<sup>437</sup> d. 30 i. Oct.1965, Warsaw, Wyoming Co., NY<sup>4</sup>; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery;<sup>439</sup> m 1) 30 Nov. 1925, Livonia,<sup>440</sup> HERBERT L. FITCH ("BERT"),<sup>441</sup> b. 1875,<sup>442</sup> Livonia, son of Wheeler W. and Anna D. (Whitney) Fitch;<sup>443</sup> d. 6 May 1942, Livonia;<sup>444</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; 2) ROY CONDERMAN.<sup>445</sup> No children. May

<sup>433</sup> Lockwood R. Doty, HISTORY OF LIVINGSTON COUNTY, NEW YORK PART II: BIOGRAPHICAL (Geneseo, NY: 1876), p. 77.
<sup>434</sup> NY State Death Index #4648 [Hyde D. Marvin).

<sup>436</sup> Doty, LIVINGSTON COUNTY PART II: BIOGRAPHICAL, p. 77.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>426</sup> Sharon Brooks Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>427</sup> State of TX Certificate of Birth #43303; Sharon Brooks Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>428</sup> Social Security Death Index [SSDI) (rootsweb.com).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>429</sup> Sharon Brooks Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>430</sup> SSDI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>431</sup> Tombstone [Emma Becker Marvin, 1853-1914], Momlt Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; obituary, The Wavland Register, 7 May 1914 [Death of Mrs. Hyde Marvin].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>432</sup> The Wayland Register, 7 May 1914; D.A.R. Lineage Book Vol. 100, p. 170 [Mrs. Mary E. Marvin Fitch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>435</sup> Tombstone [Hyde D. Marvin, 1847-1932), Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>437</sup> Ibid.; 1900 U. S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., Livonia Village, SD18 ED30, p. 190B [Edward Curtis); D.A.R. Lineage Book, Vol. 100, p. 170.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>438</sup> Obituary, *Genesee Country Express*, Dansville, NY, Thursday, 4 Nov. 1965, p. 3, col. 2 [Mrs. Mae M. Conderman).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>439</sup> Tombstone [May M. Fitch, 1881-1965), Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>440</sup> Marriage Records, Vol. 5, 1924-1926, p. 151 [Bert L. Fitch/May E Marvin], Livingston Co. Court House, Geneseo, NY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>441</sup> Ibid.; 1910 U.S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., Livonia, SD18 ED151, p. 177B [Wheeler W. Fitch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>442</sup> Tombstone [Bert L. Fitch, 1875-1942], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>443</sup> Livingston Co. Marriage Records, Vol. 5, p. 151.

<sup>444</sup> NY State Death Index #53433 [Bert L. Fitch].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>445</sup> Genesee Country Express, 4 Nov. 1965; FTM CD Vol. 21.

Marvin at the time of her marriage was a bookkeeper, and her husband was a milling engineer.446

## 38. **MINNIE E. WILEY**

- 22 Sept. 1871, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. b.
- 8 Sept. 1950, Honeoye Falls, Monroe Co., NY;447 buried Mount Vernon d Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater.448
- as his second wife, WILLIAM H. 7 Nov. 1909, Sprin ater. m. 7 Nov. 1909, Sprin ater, as his second wife, WILLIAM H. WILCOX,<sup>449</sup> b. 1869,<sup>4 0</sup> Springwater, son of Eber and Marilla (Robinson) Wilcox;<sup>451</sup> d. 1951; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

Minnie Wilcox lived her entire life in the home in which she was born on Marvin Hill Road in Springwater. She was a member of and active worker at the Springwater Methodist Church.<sup>452</sup>

Known child:

HELEN WILCOX, b. 1917.453 58.i.

### 39. **LEWIS JOHN CAPRON**

- h.
- Nov. 1861, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. 13 May 1936, Rochester, Monroe Co., NY;<sup>454</sup> buried Wayland Village d. Cemetery, Walland, Steuben Co., NY.<sup>455</sup>
- about 1885,<sup>45</sup> ODESSA LILLIAN BAILEY ("DESSA"),<sup>457</sup> b. March m. 1860, NY, dau. of Timothy A. and Rebecca (Bevins) Bailey;<sup>458</sup> d. 3 Feb. 1917, Rochester.459

Known child:

LLOYD GEORGE CAPRON, b. 2 Sept. 1891, Wayland;<sup>460</sup> d. April i. 1964.461

#### 40. ETHEL CAPRON SEDGWICK

- b. 26 June 1875, Dansville, Livingston Co., NY.
- d.

<sup>461</sup> SSDI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>446</sup> Livingston Co. Marriage Records, Vol. 5, p. 151.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>447</sup> NY State Death Index #54177 [Minnie E. Wilcox].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>448</sup> Tombstone [Minnie W. Wilcox, 1871-1950], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>449</sup> Livingston Co. Marriage Records, Vol. 1, p. 137 [William H. Wilcox/Minnie E. Wiley].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>450</sup> Tombstone [William H. Wilcox, 1869-1951], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>451</sup> Livingston Co. Marriage Records, Vol. 1, p. 137.

<sup>452</sup> The Wayland Register, 14 Sept. 1950.

<sup>453 1920</sup> U. S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., Springwater, SD20 ED64, p. 106A [William H. Wilcox]; tombstone [Helen Caskey, 1917-], Evergreen Cemetery, Canadice Road, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. <sup>454</sup> NY State Death Index #30142 [Lewis Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>455</sup> Steuben Co. cemetery records - Wayland Village Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>456</sup> 1900 NY, Wayland Village, p. 200B.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>457</sup> Information provided by Linda Pointer, Houston, TX, 5 May 1998; SS-5, Lloyd G. Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>458</sup> 1860 U.S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., Conesus, p. 670 [Timothy Bailey]; Linda Pointer, 3 Oct. 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>459</sup> NY State Death Index #11452 [Dessie L. Capron].

<sup>460</sup> SS-5, Lloyd G. Capron.

- 9 Jan. 1895, CHARLES WILSON McNAIR JR., b. 4 Jan. 1868, son of m Charles Wilson and Caroline Virginia Marple) McNair; d. 19 March 1918, West Sparta, Livingston Co., NY.<sup>46</sup>
- Known children, b. prob. West Sparta:<sup>463</sup>
  - CHARLES WILSON MCNAIR III, b. 15 Nov. 1896.464 59.i.
  - DORA ETHEL VIRGINIA McNAIR, b. 4 Feb. 1904.465 60.ii.

# WILBUR WILEY CAPRON ("WILEY") 41.

- 30 Oct. 1867, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY. b.
- d. 26 Jan. 1925, Jacksonville, Duval Co., FL; buried Wayland Village Cemetery.<sup>466</sup>
- 18 Feb. 1894,<sup>467</sup> SARAH ELIZABETH WINTERSMITH ("SALLIE"), m b. 27 March 1867, Jefferson Co., KY, <sup>468</sup> dau. of Charles Horace and Sarah Elizbeth (Metcalf) Wintersmith;<sup>469</sup> d. 22 June 1924, Wayland;<sup>470</sup> buried Wayland Village Cemetery. 471

Wiley Capron followed his father in the produce business and was a director of the First National Bank in Wayland. He was a Methodist, a Rotarian and a member of the Wayland lodge, I.O.O.F.<sup>47</sup><sub>2</sub> His wife was the founder in 1912 of the Wayland Free Library, which was, after her death, housed in the old Capron home.<sup>473</sup>

Known children, b. Wayland: 474

- WILBUR W. CAPRON, b. 23 May 1895; d. 16 Sept. 1964, New York, i. New York Co., NY; m RUTH KENT, b. 1 Nov. 1900; d. 24 July 1999, prob. Bronx, Bronx Co., NY.<sup>475</sup> Wilbur graduated from Syracuse University and the Harvard School of Business and served in World War I. At the time of his death he was retired from the Standard & Poor's Corporation.<sup>476</sup>
- THEODORE JACKSON CAPRON, b. 24 Aug. 1896. 61.ii.
- 62.jiji. CHARLES HORACE CAPRON, b. 19 Nov. 1901.
- 63.iv. WILEY JOSEPH CAPRON, b. 16 June 1906.

# 42 HARRISON CAPRON ALLEN

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>462</sup> James Birtley McNair, comp., McNAIR, McNEAR, AND McNEIR GENEALOGIES (Chicago: 1923), £<sup>'</sup><sub>63</sub> 1910 U.S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., West Sparta Town, SD18 ED66, p. 122 [Wilson McNair].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>464</sup> SSDI.

<sup>46</sup>s Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>466</sup> State of FL Certificate of Death, State File No. 443 [Wiley W. Capron]; Steuben Co. cemetery records -Wayland Village Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>467</sup> Capron, CAPRON FAMILY HISTORY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>468</sup> Obituary, SCRAPBOOK, 1920-1926 [Death of Mrs. W.W. Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>469</sup> Capron, CAPRON FAMILY HISTORY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>470</sup> Obituary, SCRAPBOOK - Mrs. W. W. Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>471</sup> Steuben Co. cemetery records - Wayland Village Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>472</sup> Obituary, SCRAPBOOK, 1920-1926 [Prominent Business Man Passes Away].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>473</sup> Newspaper item, SCRAPBOOK [Redecorated Wayland Library Seen as Tribute to Founder].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>474</sup> Names and birth dates from Capron, CAPRON FAMILY HISTORY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>475</sup> SSDI: Steuben Co. cemetery records - Wayland Village Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>476</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1997 [Wilbur W. Capron].

- 28 June 1871, Grass Lake, Jackson Co., l\1!.<sup>4</sup>77 b.
- 15 Sept. 1947, Owego, Tioga Co., NY;478 buried Mount Vernon Evergreen d Cemetery, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.<sup>4</sup>7<sup>9</sup>
- ALLENE COREY,<sup>480</sup> b. 1871; d. 1948; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen m Cemetery. 481

Harrison Allen attended Lima Seminary and Hamilton College, class of 1893. He graduated from New York University, College of Medicine in 1897 and practiced in Brooklyn until 1915. He and his family eventually moved to Endicott where he practiced medicine for over 25 years.482

Known child:

DOROTHY ALLEN, b. 3 April 1900.483 64.i.

# 43. **CLARE BRANCH ALLEN**

- July 1875, Springwater, Livin.fston Co., NY.484 b.
- 22 Sept. 1926, Springwater;<sup>48</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery, d Springwater.
- about 1905,<sup>486</sup> RITA R. HANBY,<sup>487</sup> b. 1876,<sup>488</sup> dau. of Herbert and m. Maryett Hanby;<sup>489</sup> d 1968; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>490</sup> Known children, b. Springwater:<sup>491</sup>

HARRISON WHITLOCK ALLEN ("HARRY"), b. 15 June 1905.492 65.i.

66.ii. KATHERINE ELIZABETH ALLEN ("KAY"), b. 23 June 1910.493

## 44. JOHN SYLVESTER CAPRON

- b. 31 Oct. 1866, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.
- 25 Dec. 1943, Springwater;<sup>494</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater.<sup>495</sup> d.

<sup>478</sup> lbid.

<sup>4ss</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>486</sup> 1910 U.S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., Springwater, SD18 ED65, p. 108 [Clare B. Allen].
- <sup>487</sup> Birth Records, Springwater Town Clerk [Ĉatherine Elizabeth Allen].
- <sup>488</sup> Tombstone [Rita Allen Turner, 1876-1968], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

- <sup>490</sup> Tombstone, Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.
- <sup>491</sup> Cited in obituary, SCRAPBOOK C. B. Allen.
- <sup>492</sup> SS-5, Harrison W. Allen.
- <sup>493</sup> Birth Records, Springwater Town Clerk.
- <sup>494</sup> Death Records, Springwater Town Clerk; obituary, *The Wayland Register*, 30 Dec. 1943, p. 7 [John Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>477</sup> Endicott Bulletin, 16 Sept. 1947.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>479</sup> Tombstone [Harrison C. Allen, M.D., 1871-1947], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.
 <sup>480</sup> Endicott Bulletin, 16 Sept. 1947.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>481</sup> Tombstone [Allene C. Allen, 1871-1948), Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>482</sup> Endicott Bulletin, 16 Sept. 1947; JOURNAL OF THE AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION, 27 Dec. 1947, p. 1162 (National Genealogical Society, 22 July 1999).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>483</sup> Endicott Bulletin, 16 Sept. 1947; tombstone [Dorothy A. Kemp, 1900-1978), Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; SSDI. <sup>484</sup> Obituary, SCRAPBOOK, 1920-1926 [C. B. Allen Dies At Springwater].

<sup>489 1880</sup> U. S. Census, NY, Livingston Co., 1st Dist. Geneseo Village, SDIO ED22, p. 82B [Herbert Hanby].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>495</sup> Tombstone [John S. Capron, 1866-1943], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

m. 15 Feb. 1887, Springwater, **AUDOLIA MAY PARSHALL,4**96 b. 17 March 1868, Springwater, dau. of Stephen and Esther (Bailey) Parshall; d 18 July 1937, Springwater;<sup>497</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>498</sup>

# Known children:

- i. **EARL STEPHEN CAPRON,** b. 6 Nov. 1895, Springwater;<sup>499</sup> d. 9 March 1899, Springwater; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>500</sup>
- 67.ii. RUSSELL JAMES CAPRON, b. 5 Feb. 1900.<sup>501</sup>

# 45. LAURA A. CAPRON

- b. Feb. 1878, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.
- d.
- m. 1) about 1898, GEORGE E. TUCKER, b. June 1860, NY;<sup>502</sup> 2) 23
   March 1915, Hornell, Steuben Co., NY, MARSHALL M. GENSAMER, b. PA, son of Samuel and Mary G. (Canibel) Gensamer.<sup>503</sup>

Known child:

i **ELWIN TUCKER,** b. 22 May 1903, Springwater.<sup>504</sup>

# 46. WILLIAM LEWIS CAPRON ("WILL")

- b. 22 March 1870, prob. Fairview twp., Jasper Co., IA.<sup>505</sup>
- d. 22 Jan. 1913, Middlesex, Yates Co., NY;<sup>506</sup> buried Rose Ridge Cemetery, Naples, Ontario Co., NY.<sup>507</sup>
- m 30 June 1903, Naples, **JOSEPHINE AUGUSTA GRISWOLD** ("**JO**"),<sup>508</sup> b. 1872,<sup>509</sup> NY, dau. of Edgar A. and Ida E. (Marks) Griswold;<sup>510</sup> d 23 March 1953, Bath, Steuben Co., NY;<sup>511</sup> buried Rose Ridge Cemetery.

<sup>soi</sup> Parshall, PARSHALL FAMILY, p. 215; SS-5, Russell Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>496</sup> Marriage Records, Springwater Town Clerk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>497</sup> Death Records, Springwater Town Clerk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>498</sup> Tombstone [Audolia P. Capron, 1868-1937], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>499</sup> Ibid. [1895 - Earl S. - 1899]; James Clark Parshall, THE HISTORY OF THE PARSHALL FAMILY (Syracuse: 1903), p. 215.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>500</sup> Tombstone, Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery; death records from Livingston Co. newspapers on file at County Historian's Office, Geneseo, NY *-Dansville Express*, 16 March 1899, p. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>502</sup> 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 170A [George Tucker].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>503</sup> Steuben Co. Marriage Records #4871-(NY GenWeb Project, Steuben Co.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>504</sup> Birth Records, Springwater Town Clerk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>505</sup> 1870 U. S. Census, IA, Jasper Co., Fairview twp., P. 0. Monroe, p. 255 [Wesley Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>506</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death #5429, Registered No. 420 [William L. Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>507</sup> Tombstone [William L. Capron, 1871-1913], Rose Ridge Cemetery, Naples, NY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>508</sup> Allen, DESCENDANTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>509</sup> Tombstone [Josephine G. Capron, 1872-1953], Rose Ridge Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>510</sup> 1880 U. S. Census, NY, Ontario Co., Naples, SD10 ED13, p. 337 [Edgar Griswold]; Rose Ridge Cemetery, Naples, NY, burial records from NY GenWeb Project, Ontario Co.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>511</sup> Allen, DESCENDANTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS.

Will Capron, at the time of his death, was employed as a solicitor and collector for the International Harvester Company. Returning from a business trip to Auburn, New York, he fell from a moving train, which resulted in his death.<sup>512</sup>

Known children, b. Naples: <sup>513</sup>

- BLANCHE MITCHELL CAPRON, b. 5 July 1904; d. 4 Jan. 1997, 1. Steuben Co., NY;<sup>514</sup> buried Rose Ridge Cemetery.<sup>515</sup>
- MARY JOSEPHINE CAPRON, b. 19 July 1906; d. 23 Jan. 1998, ii. Hornell, Steuben Co;<sup>516</sup> buried Rose Ridge Cemetery.<sup>517</sup> Mary Capron taught at the Warsaw Central School for many years. She was a member of the Trinity Federated Church of Naples, the D.A.R., Naples Senior Citizens, Retired Teachers Association and the Eastern Star of Warsaw.<sup>518</sup>
- iii. ALICE MARGARET CAPRON, b. 24 Jan. 1909; d. 30 Jan. 1988, Bath;<sup>519</sup> buried Rose Ridge Cemetery.<sup>520</sup>
- lv. **ROBERT WILLIAM CAPRON**, b. 19 Jan. 1912; d. 5 May 1917, Naples;<sup>521</sup> buried Rose Ridge Cemetery.<sup>522</sup>

#### **ROSA MINERVA CAPRON ("ROSE")** 47.

- 7 Feb. 1873, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY. 523 b.
- 12 Dec. 1933, Wayland;<sup>524</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery, d Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.<sup>525</sup>
- 16 Sept. 1896, Springwater, AUBREY ARTHUR HAYNES, 526 b. 4 June m 1871,<sup>527</sup> Atlanta, Steuben Co., NY,<sup>528</sup> son of Henry L. and Helen (Bush) Haynes;<sup>529</sup> d. 17 March 1936, Springwater;<sup>530</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery. 531

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>512</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1997 [William L. Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>513</sup> Names and birth data from Allen, DESCEND.ANTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS.

<sup>514</sup> SSDI.

m Tombstone [Blanche M. Capron, 1904-19\_J, Rose Ridge Cemetery. <sup>516</sup> SSDI; obituary, *The Daily Messenger*, Canandaigua, NY, Sunday, 25 Jan. 1998, p. 2B, col. 2 [Mary J. Capron).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>517</sup> Tombstone [Mary Capron, 1906-19 J, Rose Ridge Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>518</sup> The Daily Messenger, 25 Jan. 1998.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>519</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Gladys Weeks Capron, 19 Feb. 1988.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>520</sup> Tombstone [Alice M. Capron, 1909-1988], Rose Ridge Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>521</sup> Allen, DESCEND.ANTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>522</sup> Tombstone [Robert], Rose Ridge Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>523</sup> Marriage Records, Springwater Town Clerk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>524</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1985 [Mrs. Aubrey Haynes].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>525</sup> Tombstone [Rose Capron Haynes, 1874-1933], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>526</sup> Marriage Records, Springwater Town Clerk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>527</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death, Filed 19 March 1936 [Aubrey Arthur Haynes].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>528</sup> Marriage Records, Springwater Town Clerk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>529</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death, 19 March 1936.

<sup>530</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>531</sup> Tombstone [Aubrey Arthur Haynes, 1871-1936], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

Aubrey owned and operated a large general store in Springwater for nearly 40 years, and by the time of his death his store had become a part of the Red & White chain. 532 Known children:

- IRENE E. HAYNES, b. 8 Oct. 1899, Springwater; d. 15 April 1977, 1 NJ;<sup>533</sup> buried Green-Wood Cemetery, Brooklyn, Kings Co., NY;<sup>534</sup> m. WILLIAM HENRY SCHOFIELD III ("BILL"), b. 14 Dec. 1899, Chicago, Cook Co., IL,<sup>535</sup> son of William Henry Jr. and Lottie (Ellis) Schofield;<sup>536</sup> d June 1973, Forest Hills, Queens Co., NY;<sup>537</sup> buried Green-Wood Cemetery.<sup>538</sup> No children.
- REGINALD AUBREY HAYNES ("REG"/"TINNEY"), b. 22 Feb. 11 1908, Springwater;<sup>539</sup> d. 16 Aug. 1947, Canandaigua, Ontario Co., NY; buried Mount Vernon Cemetery; m 1939, BIDDIA M. ABRAHAM, 540 b. 1910,<sup>541</sup> dau. of John and Barbara Abraham.<sup>542</sup> No children. Tinney attended high school in Wayland, Lima seminary, and Albright College. He owned and operated the Red & White market in Springwater after his father's death. 543

# NELLIE DeGOLIA CAPRON ("NELL") 48.

- 1 Jan. 1876, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. 544 b.
- 16 June 1939, Springwater; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater. 545 d
- 19 Aug. 1902, Springwater, GEORGE EDWIN ELLIOTT, 546 b. 16 May m 1873, Groveland, Livingston Co., NY, son of Thomas and Elizabeth (Toland) Elliott;<sup>547</sup> d. 3 Jan. 1944, Rochester, Monroe Co., NY;<sup>548</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemeterv.<sup>549</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>532</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1985 [Aubrey A. Haynes]. <sup>533</sup> 1979 letter from Mary Josephine Capron to Herbert Eugene Capron, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1997; SS-5, Irene Haynes Schofield.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>534</sup> Tombstone, Green-Wood Cemetery, Brooklyn, NY, photograph taken by Leslie Louise Griffin, 1998.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>535</sup> SS-5, William H. Schofield.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>536</sup> Tombstone, Green-Wood Cemetery, photograph; SS-5, William H. Schofield.

<sup>537</sup> **SSDI**.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>538</sup> Tombstone, Green-Wood Cemetery, photograph.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>539</sup> Birth Records, Springwater Town Clerk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>540</sup> Obituary, *Wayland Register*, 21 Aug. 1947 [Reginald A. Haynes].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>541</sup> Tombstone, Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery [Biddia M., 1910-19 J.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>542</sup> Dansville Community Home Page, Obituary Index, Obituary for Anna Yarrington - (NY GenWeb Project, Livingston Co.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>543</sup> *Wayland Register*, 21 Aug. 1947.

<sup>544</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death #37431.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>545</sup> Ibid.; obituary, *The Wayland Register*, 22 June 1939, p. 7 [Mrs. George E. Elliott].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>546</sup> Wedding invitation owned by compiler; marriage announcement, *Livingston Republican*, 21 Aug. 1902.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>547</sup> Birth and baptismal records, Groveland Presbyterian Church (Groveland Federated Parish) from Frances Teitsworth, Clerk of Sessions, 5 April 1998.

<sup>548</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death #2986, Registered No. 17 [George Elliott]; obituary, unnamed newspaper [Elliott]. <sup>549</sup> Tombstone [George E. Elliott, 1874-1944], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

Nellie Capron taught school in Wayland and Springwater before her marriage. George Elliott graduated from Geneseo State Normal School in 1898550 and taught school in Springwater, Holland, Corfu and Manchester, all in New York state, and was supervising principal of schools in Elmsford, Westchester County, New York from 1926 until his retirement in 1933.<sup>551</sup> At that time he and Nell bought a house in Springwater and spent their retirement years there.

Known child:

EDWIN CAPRON ELLIOTT ("ED"), b. 1 Jan. 1913.<sup>552</sup> 68.L

## **49**. **RALPH WESLEY CAPRON**

- 7 April 1881, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. 553 b.
- 27 Jan. 1938, Springwater,<sup>554</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery, d Springwater. <sup>33</sup>
- 26 Aug. 1902, FRANCES ALMA WITHINGTON ("ALLIE"),556 b. 30 m. May 1883,<sup>557</sup> dau. of George Edward and Lurena Mary (Briggs) Withington;<sup>558</sup> d. Jan. 1975;<sup>559</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery. 560

Ralph Capron was a produce dealer at the Erie station; ran a meat market in Springwater and was a traveling salesman.

Known children, b. Springwater:

MARION LUCILLE CAPRON, b. 30 Aug. 1903;<sup>561</sup> d. 8 Nov. 1968, i Rochester, Monroe Co., NY;<sup>562</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>563</sup> Marion Capron had been a field director for the American Red Cross during World War II and for many years a case worker for the Steuben County, New York Welfare Department. She taught school in the North Hornell School system and retired in 1965 after nine years with the Wellsville Central School. 564

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>550</sup> Obituary, Elliott.

<sup>51</sup> Jbid.; testimonial, unnamed newspaper [George E. Elliott].

<sup>552</sup> Information provided by Edwin Capron Elliott.

<sup>553</sup> State of NY Certificate of Death #4948.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>554</sup> Ibid.; obituary, *The Wayland Register*, 3 Feb. 1938 [Ralph W. Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>555</sup><sub>eee</sub> Tombstone [Ralph W. Capron, 1881-1938], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>556</sup> THE NEW ENGLAND HISTORICAL AND GENEALOGICAL REGISTER, Vol. 76, 1922, p. 16, "Descendants of Henry Withington;" 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 168 [George Withington]; Birth Records, Springwater Town Clerk [Marion Lucile Capron].

<sup>557</sup> SSDI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>558</sup> REGISTER, Vol. 76, p. 16; 1900 NY, Springwater, p. 168.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>559</sup> SSDI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>560</sup> Tombstone [Alma Capron Wheaton, 1883-1975], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>561</sup> Birth Records, Springwater Town Clerk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>562</sup> Allen, DESCENDANTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS; SSDI; obituary, The Wayland Register, Wednesday,

<sup>13</sup> Nov. 1968, p. 1, col. 6 [Former School Teacher Succumbs to Illness].

m Tombstone [Marion L. Capron, 1903-1968], Mount Vemon Evergreen Cemetery. 54 The Wayland Register, 13 Nov. 1968; Genesee Country Express, Springwater Area Social Notes, Mrs. Floyd Caskey, Correspondent, Thursday, 15 July 1965, n. p., col. 3.

- ii. FLORENCE ALMA CAPRON, b. 12 Jan. 1906;<sup>565</sup> d. 10 April 1930, New York, New York Co., NY;<sup>566</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>567</sup>
- 69.iii. CARL WITHINGTON CAPRON, b. 11 Jan. 1908.<sup>568</sup>
  - lv. LEONARD LEWIS CAPRON ("LEN"), b. 26 Aug. 1914,<sup>569</sup> d. 6 June 1988, Atlanta, Steuben Co., NY;570 buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery;<sup>571</sup> m 25 Oct. 1941,<sup>57</sup><sub>2</sub> Rochester, Monroe Co., NY, NANCY VIRGINIA AUSTIN ("GINNY"), b. 16 June 1914, Rochester, Monroe Co., NY, dau. of William ArthUr and Louise Ella (Bonhurst) Austin;<sup>573</sup> d. 5 July 1987, Dansville, Livingston Co., NY;<sup>574</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>575</sup> No children. Len Capron at the time of his death was a retired sales consultant and a territory manager for Grief of Baltimore, Maryland and had been a sales consultant for Fashion Park in Rochester. He served in the Army during World War II attaining the rank of captain and was the recipient of the Bronze Star medal.<sup>576</sup>

#### HAROLD EARL CAPRON ("STUB"/ "CAPE") **50.**

- 25 Dec. 1890, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY. 577 b.
- 6 March 1926, Hightstown, Mercer Co., NJ;<sup>578</sup> buried Mount Vernon d. Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. 579
- 30 June 1920, South Butler, Wayne Co., NY, GLADYS MARJORIE m. WEEKS,<sup>580</sup> b. 6 Aug. 1893, dau. of George Washington and Valeria Ann (Harder) Weeks; d. 1 Dec. 1989, Tarrytown, Westchester Co., NY; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemeterv.<sup>581</sup>

Harold Capron served in World War I. At the time of his death he was a general agent for the Virginia-Carolina Chemical Company.<sup>582</sup> For many years after her husband's death, Gladys Capron taught home economics in the Tarrytown school system. 583

<sup>582</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper - H. E. Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>565</sup> Allen, DESCENDANTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>566</sup> Obituaries, SCRAPBOOK, 1927-1937 [Florence Capron; Springwater Girl Is Suicide in New York].
 <sup>567</sup> Tombstone [Florence A. Capron, 1906-1930], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>568</sup> Birth Records, Springwater Town Clerk.

<sup>569</sup> Ibid.

<sup>50</sup> Personal knowledge of the compiler; obituary, Genesee Country & press, 9 June 1988, p. 10 [Leonard

L. Capron]. <sup>571</sup> Tombstone [Leonard L. Capron, Capt. ..B" Battery, 449<sup>th</sup> Auto WPNS BN, WWII, 1914-1988], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>572</sup> Allen, DESCENDANTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>573</sup> SS-5, Virginia Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>574</sup> SSDI; obituary, *Genesee Country Express*, 9 July 1987, p. 4 (Virginia A. Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>575</sup> Tombstone [Virginia Austin Capron, 1914-1987], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>576</sup> Genesee Country Express, 9 June 1988.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>577</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper - H. E. Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>sls</sup> Ibid.

s<sup>79</sup> Tombstone [Harold E. Capron, Corp. A.E.F. Co. E. 312 Inf. 7g<sup>11</sup> Div., 1890-1926], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery. 30 Obituary, unnamed newspaper - H. E. Capron; Herbert Eugene Capron of Georgetown, SC.

<sup>581</sup> Herbert Eugene Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>583</sup> Personal knowledge.

# 70.i. HERBERT EUGENE CAPRON ("GENE"), b. 3 Aug. 1921.<sup>584</sup>

#### 51. HARRY STANLEY

- b. about 1868.<sup>585</sup>
- d. about 1892.
- m KATE BRENNAN.

Harry Stanley was an engineer on the Illinois Central Railroad and was killed in a train wreck at age 24.

Known child:

i. ALFRED STANLEY.

#### 52. WILLIAM J. STANLEY

- b. about 1876, **IN**.
- d.
- m CLARA VOTAW,<sup>586</sup> b about 1879, IN, dau. of Robert Yates and Susannah (Reeves) Votaw.<sup>587</sup>

Known children, b. IN:<sup>588</sup>

- i JANE STANLEY, b. 1916.
- ii. MARCIA STANLEY, b. 1917.
- 53. LAURA M. STANLEY
  - b. 11 Jan. 1880, IN.<sup>589</sup>
  - d 12 June 1915; buried Maple Grove Cemetery, Walnut twp., Marshall Co., **IN590**
  - m 14 Sept. 1900, Marshall Co., FRANK GEORGE ANGLIN, b. about 1874, IN.<sup>591</sup>

Known children, b. IN: 592

- i NINA B. ANGLIN, b. about 1902.
- ii. HAZEL ANGLIN, b. about 1905.
- iii. FOREST ANGLIN, b. about 1908.
- 54. JOHN L. RHODES
  - b. about 1874, IN.
  - d.
  - m ESTELLA\_\_ , b. about 1872, IN.<sup>593</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>584</sup> Herbert Eugene Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>585</sup> All information on Harry and his family comes from Davis, WIDTESIDE COUNTY, pp. 869-870.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>586</sup> Kim Cole.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>587</sup> 1910 IN, Green twp., p. 144A [Robert Votaw]; Ancestry World Tree Project Database :1609974 ancestry.com).

ancestry.com). <sup>80</sup> 1920 U. S. Census, IN, Marshall Co., Center twp., Plymouth City, SD13 ED169, p. 63B [William Stanley].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>589</sup> 1880 IN, Green twp., p. 203A; Kim Cole.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>590</sup> Kim Cole.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>591</sup> Ibid.; 1910 U.S. Census, IN, Marshall Co., Center twp., 8D13 EDl0O, p. 57A [Frank G. Anglin].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>592</sup> All listed in 1910IN, Centertwp., p. 57A.

Known children: 594

- GRACE RHODES, b. about 1900, IN. i.
- WILLIAM H. RHODES, b. about 1902, WI. n.
- iii. ETHEL G. RHODES, b. about 1904, WI.
- iv. FLORENCE E. RHODES, b. about 1905, IL.
- v. GEORGE G. RHODES, b. about 1909, IN.
- vi. FRANCES L. RHODES, b. about 1912, IN.

#### **BERT C. RHODES** 55.

Aug. 1880, IN. b.

d.

m ADA , b about 1882, WI. <sup>595</sup> Known children, b.  $\overline{WL}$ . <sup>596</sup>

- 1. IVA RHODES, b. about 1905.
- ii. EARL RHODES, b. about 1907.
- iii. VERA RHODES, b. about 1910.
- lv. ALLAN RHODES, b. about 1914.
- GLEN RHODES, b. 1915. V.

#### **REESE MONROE CAPRON** 56.

- 30 Sept. 1901, Guthrie, Logan Co., OK.<sup>597</sup> b.
- 27 May 1982; buried Gracelawn Cemetery, Edmond, Oklahoma Co., OK. d.
- 13 Sept. 1930, LOUISE HELEN NAU; b. 22 July 1902; d. 17 Feb. 1999; m buried Gracelawn Cemetery.

Known children:

- REESE EDWARD CAPRON. b. 22 Aug. 1935. 71.i
  - TED MONROE CAPRON, b. 5 Aug. 1937. ii.

Reese Capron owned a gas station in Tryon, Oklahoma from 1929 to 1942 and also worked as a welder at Tinker Air Force Base. In 1948 he moved his family to a farm six miles east of Edmond. He died six weeks after the Corps of Engineers took the farm. The family was well known for raising turkeys through the 1950's.

#### 57. **URBANE HIGHT CAPRON**

- 18 Jan. 1908, Guthrie, Logan Co., OK. 598 b.
- 8 Nov. 1990, KS;<sup>599</sup> buried at Council Grove, Morris Co., KS.<sup>600</sup> d.
- ZELMA RATLIFF, b. 4 June 1912. m

<sup>593</sup> 1920 U. S. Census, IN, Marshall Co., Walnut twp., Argos, SD13 ED184, p. 223B [John L. Rhoades].

<sup>594</sup> All information from 1920 IN, Walnut twp., p. 223B.

<sup>597</sup> SS-5, Reese M. Capron; all additional information concerning this family has been provided by Sharon Brooks Capron.

<sup>598</sup> SS-5, Urbane Capron.

s99 SSDI.

<sup>600</sup> Sharon Brooks Capron. All additional information concerning this family has been provided by Sharon Brooks Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>595</sup> 1920 U. S. Census, WI Soundex, Walworth Co., Walworth City, R320, Vol. 90, ED159, Sheet 9, Line 66 [Bert Rhoades].

<sup>596</sup> lbid.

Urbane Capron worked for Shell Oil in seismic exploration. He and his family lived in Colorado, Arizona and later in life, Kansas.

Known children:

- 72.i. HELEN JEAN CAPRON, b. 7 Feb. 1938.
- 73.ii. SUE JANE CAPRON, b. 14 May 1940.

# 58. HELEN WILCOX

- b. 1917, prob. Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.
- d.
- m. **CLYDE S. CASKEY,60<sup>1</sup>** b. 20 Sept. 1915, Hemlock, Livingston Co., NY, son of Floyd H and Georgia (Dean) Caskey; d 2 Jan. 1991, Dansville, Livingston Co., NY; buried Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater.<sup>602</sup>

Until his retirement in 1971 Clyde Caskey was superintendent of the Upland Water District in Hemlock operated by the City of Rochester. He was a member of the Springwater Rod and Gun Club and a past member of the Hemlock Fire Department.<sup>603</sup> Known children:<sup>604</sup>

- 74.i. WILLIAM F. CASKEY.
  - ii. JUDY CASKEY, m. CARL BREHM.

## 59. CHARLES WILSON MCNAIR III

- b. 15 Nov. 1896, West Sparta, Livingston Co., NY.
- d. Sept. 1970, Dansville, Livingston Co., NY.<sup>605</sup>
- m. 29 Nov. 1921, Newark, Wayne Co., NY,<sup>606</sup> FLORENCE ROUSE, b. 14 Sept. 1898, Livonia, Livingston Co., NY, dau. of William and Lillian (Miller) Rouse; d. 26 Nov. 1987, Falls Church, Fairfax Co., VA.<sup>607</sup>

Known children, b. Dansville:<sup>608</sup>

- 75.i. LOIS VIRGINIA McNAIR, b. 11 Oct. 1922.<sup>609</sup>
- 76.ii. **DORA JEAN McNAIR ("JEAN"),** b. 24 Nov. 1924.<sup>6</sup>1<sup>0</sup>

### 60. DORA ETHEL VIRGINIA McNAIR

- b. 4 Feb. 1904, West Sparta, Livingston Co., NY.
- d. March 1992.<sup>611</sup>
- m. 9 A u f 1927, West Sparta, **ROBERT PINNEY NICK**,<sup>612</sup> b 13 Jan. 1903, <sup>13</sup> Erie, Erie Co., PA, son of William H. and Sarah (Pinney) Nick;<sup>614</sup> d Dec. 1978, prob. McKean Co., PA.<sup>615</sup>

<sup>608</sup> Dennis Sedgwick.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>601</sup> Livingston land records, Liber 271, p. 477.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>602</sup> Dansville Community Home Page, Obituary Index, Obituary for Clyde Caskey.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>603</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>604</sup> Ibid.; Dansville Community Home Page, Obituary Index, Obituary for Ethel L. (Hettrick) Caskey.

<sup>605</sup> SSDI.

<sup>606</sup> Dennis Sedgwick

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>607</sup> Dansville Community Home Page, Obituary Index, Obituary for Florence R McNair.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>609</sup> Ibid.; James Birtley McNair, comp., McNAIR, McNEAR, AND McNEIR GENEALOGIES SUPPLEMENT 1928 (Chicago: 1929), p. 262.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>610</sup> Dennis Sedgwick; obituary, *Genesee Country &press*, 16 June 1988, p. 5 [Jean M. Hayhurst]. <sup>611</sup> SSDI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>612</sup> Livingston Co. Marriage Records, Liber 6, No. 274 [Robert Pinney Nick/Dora E. V. McNair].

Known children: <sup>616</sup>

- i WILLIAM MCNAIR NICK, b. 1928.
- ii. ROBERT WILSON NICK, b. 1931.

# 61. THEODORE JACKSON CAPRON ("TED")

- b. 24 Aug. 1896, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY.
- d 11 Sept. 1972, Ontario Co., NY; buried Wayland Village Cemetery.<sup>617</sup>
- m 1) 31 Aug. 1921, Naples, Ontario Co., NY,<sup>618</sup> MARTHA McKALLOR PARRISH, b. 30 Sept. 1896,<sup>619</sup> dau. of Edwin R. and Edith V. Parrish;<sup>620</sup> d 18 Dec. 1959; buried Wayland Village Cemetery;<sup>621</sup> 2) 14 Feb. 1961, DOROTHY HUNT BIDDLE,<sup>622</sup> widow of Arthur C. Biddle, b. 4 Aug. 1903, Hammondsport, Steuben Co., NY, dau. of Frank and Alice Hunt; d. 25 Nov. 1990, Geneseo, Livingston Co., NY.<sup>623</sup>

Ted Capron graduated from Cornell University and served in World War I as a second lieutenant in the Army Air Force. He worked in the family produce business and concentrated on a career in banking, becoming president of the First National Bank of Wayland and upon his retirement in 1961, chairman of its board of directors for another ten years. He was active in the William Van Tassel Post 402, American Legion; the United Methodist Church of Wayland; a member of the Wayland Central School Board and the Wayland Rotary Club.<sup>624</sup>

Known child:

### 62. CHARLES HORACE CAPRON

- b. 19 Nov. 1901, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY.
- d. 1 June 1964, Wayland; buried Wayland Village Cemetery.<sup>626</sup>
- m 11 Feb. 1929, Dansville, Livingston Co., NY, **KATHARINE MARIE ZAFFKE,** b. 3 Afril 1903, Dansville, dau. of Edward J. and Katherine (Norsch) Zaffke;<sup>62</sup> d. 3 Aug. 1998, Chagrin Falls, Cuyahoga Co., OH.<sup>628</sup>

#### 613 SSDI.

<sup>77.</sup>i. THEODORE PARRISH CAPRON ("TED"), b. 1 Nov. 1922.<sup>625</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>614</sup> Livingston Co. Marriage Records, Liber 6, No. 274.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6ls</sup> SSDI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>616</sup> James Birtley McNair, comp., McNAIR, McNEAR, AND McNEIR GENEALOGIES SUPPLEMENT 1955 (Los Angeles: 1955), p. 273.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>617</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1997 [T. Capron Dies at 76].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>618</sup> Marriage announcement, SCRAPBOOK, 1920-1926 [Capon (sic)- Parrish].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>619</sup> Theodore Parrish Capron; Steuben Co. cemetery records - Wayland Village Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>620</sup> Marriage, SCRAPBOOK-Capon-Parrish; 1920 U. S. Census, NY, Ontario Co., Naples, SDI7 ED93, p. 261B [W. Parrish].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>621</sup> Steuben Co. cemetery records - Wayland Village Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>622</sup> Capron, CAPRON FAMILY IIISTORY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>623</sup> Obituary, *Genesee Country Express*, 29 Nov. 1990, p. 4 [Dorothy Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>624</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper - T. J. Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>625</sup> Theodore Parrish Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>626</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper, given to compiler by Herbert Eugene Capron, 1997 [C. Capron, Wayland, Dies at 62].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>627</sup> Livingston Co. Marriage Records, Liber 6, No. 699 [Charles Horace Capron/Katharyn Marie Zafike].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>628</sup> Dansville Community Home Page, Obituary Index, Obituary for Katharine Capron Fertell.

Charles Capron graduated from Cornell University and spent his business career with W. W. Capron and Sons, of which he was president at the time of his death. The company was founded by his grandfather and evolved into a retail fuel distribution business. He was active in the Wayland Rotary Club, the Wayland Central School Board, the United Methodist Church of Wayland and a president of the Wayland Dime Savings and Loan.<sup>6</sup>2<sup>9</sup>

Known child:

78.i. SALLIE ANN CAPRON, b. 20 March 1932.<sup>630</sup>

#### 63. WILEY JOSEPH CAPRON

- b. 16 June 1906, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY.
- d 10 Jan. 1959; buried Wayland Village Cemetery.<sup>63 1</sup>
- m. 16 April 1932, New York, New York Co., NY, ANNE GRENLEY,<sup>632</sup> b. 1910; d. 1961; buried Wayland Village Cemetery.<sup>633</sup>

Known children:<sup>634</sup>

- i. ANN JEAN CAPRON.
- ii. JOAN CAPRON, m. EDWARD MINARSCH.<sup>635</sup>

#### 64. DOROTHY ALLEN

- b. 3 April 1900, prob. Owego, Tioga Co., NY.
- **d.** Aug. 1978;<sup>63</sup> buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY637
- m OSWALD M. KEMP, b. 1900; d. 1952; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>638</sup>

Oswald Kemp taught at Union Endicott High School in Endicott, New York.<sup>639</sup> Known child:

i EUGENE T. KEMP.<sup>640</sup>

#### 65. HARRISON WHITLOCK ALLEN ("HARRY")

- b. 15 June 1905, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.
- d. Aug. 1982, Durha<sub>m</sub>, Durham Co., NC; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater.641

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>629</sup> Obituary, unnamed newspaper - C. H. Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>630</sup> D.A.R Application for Membership - National No. 429392 [Sally Ann Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>631</sup> Steuben Co. cemetery records - Wayland Village Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>632</sup> Marriage announcement, SCRAPBOOK, 1927-1937 [Capron-Grenley).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>633</sup> Steuben Co. cemetery records - Wayland Village Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>634</sup> Capron, CAPRON FAMILY HISTORY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>635</sup> Theodore Parrish Capron.

<sup>636</sup> SSDI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>637</sup> Tombstone, Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>638</sup> Ibid. [Oswald M. Kemp, 1900-1952]; *Endicott Bulletin*, 16 Sept. 1947.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>639</sup> Endicott Bulletin, 16 Sept. 1947.

<sup>640</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>641</sup> At the time of his death, Harry and Aliene were living in Durham, and Harry was either in a nursing home or a hospital suffering from emphysema. Tombstone [Harrison W. Allen, 1905-1982], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

ELMA ALIENE COREY ("ALIENE"), b. 4 Sept. 1908, Na£les, m Ontario Co., NY, dau. of William H. and Iva Vera (Anderson) Corey; <sup>42</sup> d. 26 Nov. 1987, prob. Glastonbury, Hartford Co., CT; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemeterv.<sup>643</sup>

Known child:

KAREN ANNE ALLEN, b. 7 Oct. 1941, Penn Yan, Yates Co., NY; d. 6 i. Sept. 1989, Hartford, Hartford Co., CT; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.<sup>644</sup>

#### **KATHERINE ELIZABETH ALLEN ("KAY") 66**.

- 23 June 1910, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY. b.
- d 13 Oct. 1982, prob. Dansville, Livin/ston Co., NY; buried Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater.<sup>64</sup>
- **RALPH E. SWICK, b.** 1910.<sup>646</sup> m

Known child:

i. -**RICHARD SWICK.**<sup>647</sup>

#### 67. **RUSSELL JAMES CAPRON**

- 5 Feb. 1900, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.<sup>648</sup> b.
- Aug. 1970, prob. Monroe Co., NY. 649 d
- MILDRED A. ALLEN, b. about 1910; d. 23 Feb. 1998, Clifton Springs, m Ontario Co., NY.<sup>650</sup>

Russell Capron was a school bus driver in Victor, New York for many years.<sup>651</sup> Known children: 652

- MARY JANE CAPRON. i.
- 79.ii. JAMES CAPRON.

#### EDWIN CAPRON ELLIOTT ("ED") **68**.

- 1 Jan. 1913, Manchester, Ontario Co., NY. b.
- d 13 July 1982, Geneva, Ontario Co., NY; buried Glenwood Cemetery, Geneva.
- 20 July 1934, Milford, Pike Co., PA, HELEN McVEY SEE, b. 13 April m. 1913, Kenmare, Ward Co., ND, dau. of Clarence DeWitt and Anna Mary (Miller) See; d 21 April 1985, Geneva; buried Glenwood Cemetery.<sup>653</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>642</sup> SS-5, Aliene C. Allen.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>643</sup> SSDI; tombstone [Aliene C. Allen, 1908-1987], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>644</sup> Dansville Community Home Page, Obituary Index, Obituary for Karen Anne Allen; tombstone [Karen A. Allen, 1941-1989], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery. Karen had Type 1 diabetes from early childhood and died probably from complications due to the disease. <sup>645</sup> Letter from Helen See Elliott of Geneva, NY to compiler, 1982; SSDI; tombstone [Katherine Swick,

<sup>1910-1982],</sup> Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery. <sup>646</sup> Tombstone [Ralph E. Swick, 1910-], Mount Vernon Evergreen Cemetery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>647</sup> Personal knowledge.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>648</sup> SS-5, Russell Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>649</sup> SSDI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>650</sup> Obituary, *The Daily Messenger*, Thursday, 26 Feb. 1998, p. 2B, col. 4 [Mildren A. (Allen) Capron].

<sup>651</sup> Personal knowledge.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>652</sup> The Daily Messenger, 26 Feb. 1998.

Ed Elliott graduated from Tarrytown High School, Tarrytown, New York and attended Union College. For more than 30 years he was a sales engineer in the metal finishing business. He was a member of the North Presbyterian Church, Geneva; Ark Lodge 33 F & AM; the American Electroplaters Society, Syracuse branch; the Geneva Historical Society and the Geneva Country Club.<sup>654</sup>

Known children, b. Rochester, Monroe Co., NY:655

- DAVID EDWIN ELLIOTT ("DAVE"), b. 9 April 1940; m. 1) 6 Oct. 1963, Carson City, Ormsby Co., NV, BARBARA HIMSL, dau. of Herbert V. and Barbara Himsl; subsequently divorced; 2) 16 Dec. 1989, Piedmont, Alameda Co., CA, SUSAN OLSON SCHMIDT. Adopted his first wife's• four children: ELIZABETH ELLIOTT, RICHARD ELLIOTT, WILLIAM ELLIOTT, PATRICK ELLIOTT.
- 80.ii. KAREN MARIE ELLIOTT, b. 19 Dec. 1942.

#### 69. CARL WITHINGTON CAPRON

- b. 11 Jan. 1908, Springwater, Livingston Co., NY.
- d. 29 Nov. 1987, Newark, Wayne Co., NY; buried St. Rose Cemetery, Shortsville, Ontario Co., NY.<sup>656</sup>
- m. 7 Aug. 1931, Ontario Co., NY, ELOISE M. GILLIGAN ("GILLY"), b. 25 July 1906, Shortsville, dau. of D. Willard and Mary (Burns) Gilligan;<sup>657</sup> d. Feb. 1981, prob. Shortsville.<sup>658</sup>

Carl Capron was retired from Papec Manufacturing Company at the time of his death. He and his wife were antique dealers, and Carl was an avid gun collector.<sup>659</sup> Known children:

81.i. NANCY CAPRON, b. 28 March 1933.<sup>660</sup>

82.ii. JAMES GILLIGAN CAPRON ("JIM"), b. 30 April 1942.<sup>661</sup>

### 70. HERBERT EUGENE CAPRON ("GENE")

- b. 3 Aug. 1921, Geneva, Ontario Co., NY.
- d. 4 Sept. 2000, Georgetown, Geor§etown Co., SC; buried Arlington National Cemetery, Arlington, VA.<sup>66</sup>
- m. 8 May 1944, Bergen, Genesee Co., NY, JANET LOUISE RICHARDS ("JAN"), b. 28 July 1920, Batavia, Genesee Co., NY, dau. of Earl Albertus and Margaret (Loghry) Richards.<sup>663</sup>

Known children: 664

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>653</sup> Personal knowledge.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>654</sup> Obituary, *Finger Lakes Times*, Geneva, NY, Wednesday, 14 July 1982, p. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>655</sup> Personal knowledge.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>656</sup> SSDI; obituary, *The Daily Messenger*, Monday, 30 Nov. 1987, p. 11, col. 2 [Carl W. Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>657</sup> Ontario Co. Marriage Records, 1908 to 1935, Box 17, Folder 184, Ontario Co. Archives and Records, Canandaigua, NY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6s&</sup> SSDI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>659</sup> *The Daily Messenger*, 30 Nov. 1987.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>660</sup> Allen, DESCENDANTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>661</sup> Ibid.; birthdays listed in *The Community Trader*, Clifton Springs, NY [April 30, James Capron].

<sup>662</sup> Personal knowledge.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>663</sup> Herbert and Janet Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>664</sup> All information provided by Herbert, Janet and Eric Capron.

- i RICHARD WESLEY CAPRON ("DICK"), b. 2 Sept. 1948, Rochester, Monroe Co., NY; m 1) 10 Aug. 1974, Wyckoff, Bergen Co., NJ, JUNE BIBER BONKOSKY, b. 1 June 1947, dau. of Frank and Anne (Tacert) Biber; subsequently divorced; 2) 26 May 2000, Stanhope, Morris Co., NJ, CLAIRE PROUT SEARSON. An adopted daughter from his first marriage: JOANNA CAPRON.
- 83.ii. ERIC JAY CAPRON ("JAY"), b. 26 Dec. 1951.

## 71. REESE EDWARD CAPRON

- b. 22 Aug. 1935.<sup>665</sup>
- d. m
- 1) ARLETA PARRISH; 2) 7 Jan. 1979, SHARON ELIZABETH BROOKS, b. 8 Oct. 1945.

Known children with first wife:

84.i. ALEX EMIL CAPRON, b. 22 March 1968.

85.ii. ERIC EDWARD CAPRON, b. 9 April 1970.

Reese adopted his second wife's two children in 1985: JENNIFER ELIZABETH CAPRON and MARK BROOKS CAPRON.

72. HELEN JEAN CAPRON

- b. 7 Feb. 1938.<sup>666</sup>
- d.
- m 15 Aug. 1959, DICK LaROY FALCH, b. 23 June 1934.

Known children:

- 86.i. RICHARD ALEXANDER FALCH, b. 2 Sept. 1960.
  - ii. ELIZABETH SUSAN FALCH, b. 22 Nov. 1963; m. 30 March 2000, KIRK CONTRUCCI.
- 87.iii. BRUCE URBANE FALCH, b. 10 May 1965.
  - iv. RONALD WILLIAM FALCH, b. 6 Dec. 1968.
- 73. SUE JANE CAPRON
  - b. 14 May 1940.<sup>667</sup>
  - d.

m. 11 June 1961, ROY GLEN LILLARD, b. 3 Feb. 1939.

Known children:

i SANDRA ANNE LILLARD, adopted dau.

- 88.ii. PAMELA JEAN LILLARD, b. 21 May 1966.
- 74. WILLIAM F. CASKEY
  - b.
  - d.
  - m 3 July 1965, Scottsburg, Livingston Co., NY,<sup>668</sup> ETHEL LOUISE HETTRICK, b 6 Nov. 1940, Warsaw, Wyoming Co., NY, dau. of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>665</sup> All information concerning this family has been provided by Sharon Brooks Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>666</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>667</sup> Ibid.

Howard and Esther (Ganlard) Hettrick; d. 29 May 1998, Dansville, Livingston Co., NY; buried Evergreen Cemetery, Springwater.<sup>669</sup>

Known children: 670 C

- i LEWIS H. CASKEY.
- ii. ROGER C. CASKEY.

### 75. LOIS VIRGINIA McNAIR

- b. 11 Oct. 1922, Dansville, Livingston Co., NY.
- d.
- m about 1947, **DANG. ALBERT**, <sup>6</sup>71 b. 20 May 1915, <sup>67</sup>2 Dansville; <sup>673</sup> d 13 Aug. 1990, prob McLean, Fairfax, VA. <sup>674</sup>

Known children: 675

- i. JEAN ALBERT, m. \_\_ LAWLER.
- ii. SUSAN ALBERT, m \_\_\_\_ ATHAS.
- iii. CHARLES ALBERT.
- **1v. PETER ALBERT.**

#### 76. DORA JEAN McNAIR ("JEAN")

- b 24 Nov. 1924, Dansville, Livingston Co., NY.
- d. 29 May 1988, Pueblo, Pueblo Co., CO.<sup>676</sup>
- m **DALE HAYHURST,** b. 15 April 1924; d. 1 July 1990.<sup>677</sup>

Known children: 678

- LINDA HAYHURST, m. \_\_ VITALE.
- ii. **DAVID HAYHURST.**
- iii. **DIANE HAYHURST,** m \_\_\_ **PIGG.**

# 77. THEODORE PARRISH CAPRON("TED")

- b. 1 Nov. 1922, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY.<sup>679</sup>
- d.
- m 25 Oct. 1952, Naples, Ontario Co., NY, **RUTH VIRGINIA HAYNES**, b. 27 Sept. 1922, Oneonta, Otsego Co., NY, dau. of Devello and Lillian (Hyatt) Haynes.

Known children, b. Wayland:

- 89.i. THEODORE HAYNES CAPRON ("TED"), b. 19 Aug. 1954.
  90.ii. BRUCE ALLEN CAPRON, b. 25 Feb. 1956.
- <sup>668</sup> Wedding announcement, Genesee Country Express, Thursday, 8 July 1965, p. 3, col. 5.
- <sup>669</sup> Obituary, Dansville Community Home Page.
- <sup>610</sup> Ibid.

<sup>671</sup> Dansville Community Home Page, Obituary Index, Obituary for Dr. Dan Albert.

- <sup>672</sup> SSDI.
- <sup>673</sup> Obituary for Dr. Dan Albert.
- 674 SSDI.
- <sup>675</sup> Obituary for Dr. Dan Albert.
- <sup>676</sup> Genesee Country Express, 16 June 1988.

<sup>611</sup> SSDI.

<sup>678</sup> Genesee Country Express, 16 June 1988.

<sup>679</sup> All information concerning this family has been provided by Theodore Parrish Capron and Michael Parrish Capron.

 iii. MICHAEL PARRISH CAPRON ("MIKE"), b. 10 June 1963; m. 16 Aug. 1997, Decatur, DeKalb Co., GA, SUSAN LYNN RUBIER ("LYNN"), b. 26 Dec. 1962, Charleston, Charleston Co., SC.

### 78. SALLIE ANN CAPRON

- b. 20 March 1932, Rochester, Monroe Co., NY.
- d.
- m. 24 July 1954, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY, **REGINALD CLYDE** MARCHANT.<sup>680</sup>

Known children:

- 91.L KATHARINE ANN MARCHANT, b. 12 March 1959.
- 92.ii. CHARLES REGINALD MARCHANT, b. 20 May 1961.
  - iii. PETER CAPRON MARCHANT, b. 4 July 1965.

#### 79. JAMES CAPRON

- b.
- d.
- m

Known children: 681

i. LISA CAPRON.

ii. AMY CAPRON.

### 80. KAREN MARIE ELLIOTT

- b. 19 Dec. 1942, Rochester, Monroe Co., NY.<sup>682</sup>
- d.
- m 22 May 1970, San Francisco, San Francisco Co., CA, **HARRISON CLEVELAND GRIFFIN ("CLEVE")**, b 24 Feb. 1939, Gainesville, Alachua Co., FL, son of Elmer Zipprer and Eula (Witt) Griffin.

Known child:

i. LESLIE LOUISE GRIFFIN, b. 9 July 1975, San Francisco.

### 81. NANCY CAPRON

- b. 28 March 1933.
- d.

m. 10 Oct. 1953, Shortsville, Ontario Co., NY, **BART GIACONIA**.<sup>683</sup> Known children:<sup>684</sup>

- i. MARK GIACONIA, b. 28 Nov. 1954.
- ii. JOHN TIMOTHY GIACONIA, b. 9 Aug. 1956; m. 26 July 1976, NARDA MATTICE.
- iii. MICHAEL GIACONIA, b. 31 July 1959.
- Iv. MARY ELLEN GIACONIA, b. 18 Sept. 1960.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>680</sup> All information concerning this family has been provided by Sallie Capron Marchant, 14 Oct. 2001.
 <sup>681</sup> The *Daily Messenger*, 26 Feb. 1998.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>682</sup> All information concerning this family has been provided by compiler.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>683</sup> Allen, DESCENDANTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>684</sup> Ibid.

Known children, b. Laconia, Belknap Co., NH:

- i. MAUREEN FRANCKHAUSER CAPRON, b. 26 April 1990.
  - ii. JULIA FRANCKHAUSER CAPRON, b. 21 July 1992.

#### 90. BRUCE ALLEN CAPRON

- b. 25 Feb. 1956, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY.<sup>699</sup>
- d.
- m 13 Sept. 1986, Bala, Ontario, Canada, LYNN MAY THURSTON, b. 27 March 1955, Smith Falls, Ontario, Canada, dau. of Rodney and Verla Thurston.

Known children, b. Smith Falls:

- i LAUREN KAYLEE CAPRON, b. 3 May 1989.
- ii. VICTORIA LYNN CAPRON, b. 13 May 1991.

#### 91. KATHARINE ANN MARCHANT

- b. 12 March 1959.<sup>700</sup>
- d.
- m. 12 Dec. 1981, Chagrin Falls, Cuyahoga Co., OH, JAMES ALTHANS, son of John and Maxine Althans.

#### Known children:

- i. ERIN ALTHANS, b. 23 Sept. 1989.
- ii. JAMES ALTHANS, b. 17 Feb. 1994.
- iii. KENDALL ALTHANS, b. 26 May 1995.

#### 92. CHARLES REGINALD MARCHANT

- b. 20 May 1961.<sup>701</sup>
- d.
- m 3 June 1989, Chagrin Falls, Cuyahoga Co., OH, **BARBARA GALLAGHER**, dau. of James and Donna Gallagher.

Known children:

- i. VICTORIA MARCHANT, b. 9 Feb. 1993.
- ii. AMANDA MARCHANT, b. 16 Oct. 1994.

#### 93. JOHN CHRISTOPHER CAPRON

b. 17 July 1968, Clifton Springs, Ontario Co., NY.<sup>702</sup>

d.

m 7 May 1994, DONNA ADAMS.

Known children:

- i CARLYE RAE CAPRON, b. 31 Jan. 1996.
- ii. CORINNA LYNN CAPRON, b. 31 Jan. 1996.

#### 94. JENNIFER MARIE CAPRON

699 Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>700</sup> All information concerning this family has been provided by Sallie Capron Marchant.<sup>701</sup> Ibid.

 $<sup>\</sup>pi^2$  All information concerning this family has been provided by John Christopher Capron.

- v. CHRISTOPHER GIACONIA, b. 22 Sept. 1961.
- vi. ANDREW GIACONIA, b. 27 Nov. 1963.
- vii. PAUL GIACONIA, b. 27 Jan. 1965.
- viii. MATTHEW GIACONIA, b. 12 Feb. 1968.
- ix. MEG GIACONIA, b. 4 May 1973.

#### 82. JAMES GILLIGAN CAPRON ("JIM")

- b. 30 April 1942.
- d. 21 Jan. 1999, Clifton Springs, Ontario Co., NY;<sup>685</sup> buried St. Rose Cemetery, Shortsville, Ontario Co., NY.<sup>686</sup>
- m 27 May 1967, Shortsville, JOANE. RUSH.<sup>687</sup>

Jim Capron graduated in 1960 from Red Jacket Central School and served in the U. S. Army. He had been employed by Rero Distribution Company of Rochester for 30 years and was a member of the Turner-Schrader American Legion Post 34 and St. Dominic's Church in Shortsville.<sup>688</sup>

Known children:

93.i. JOHN CHRISTOPHER CAPRON, b. 17 July 1968. 689

- 94.ii. JENNIFER MARIE CAPRON, b. 22 March 1970.690
  - iii. JUDY ANNE CAPRON, b. 22 May 1972.<sup>691</sup>

### 83. ERIC JAY CAPRON ("JAY")

- b. 26 Dec. 1951, Camden, Camden Co., NJ.<sup>692</sup>
- d.
- m 1) 24 July 1976, Lynchburg, Lynchburg Co., VA, CHERYL YVONNE YEAMAN, b. 19 March 1954, Lynchburg, dau. of Gary and Doris B. Yeaman; subsequently divorced; 2) 16 April 1999, Pulaski, Pulaski Co., VA, DEBBIE DENESE REESE, b. 24 Feb. 1954, Flushing, Queens Co., NY, dau. of Frederick F. and Evelen Ellwanger.

Known children:

- i. JOSEPH KELLY CAPRON, b. 5 Aug. 1982.
- ii. ERICA JANE CAPRON, b. 22 Dec. 1984.

### 84. ALEX EMIL CAPRON

b. 22 March 1968.<sup>693</sup>

d.

#### m 21 June 1989, DEEANN RENAE McBRIDE.

Known children:

i. ALEXIS DEE CAPRON, b. 20Nov. 1996.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>685</sup> Information provided by John Christopher Capron, 10 Jan. 2002.

<sup>686</sup> Obituary, The Daily Messenger, Friday, 22 Jan. 1999, p. 2B, col. 5 [James G. Capron].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>687</sup> Allen, DESCENDÁNTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>688</sup> The Daily Messenger, 22 Jan. 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>689</sup> John Christopher Čapron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>690</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>691</sup> Allen, DESCENDANTS OF WILLIAM LEWIS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>692</sup> All infonnation concerning this family has been provided by Eric Jay Capron.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>693</sup> All infonnation concerning this family has been provided by Sharon Brooks Capron.

ii. CASSIDEE ANN LOUISE CAPRON, b. 3 Aug. 1998. Alex adopted his wife's child in 1995: PRESTON JAMES CAPRON.

#### 85. ERIC EDWARD CAPRON

b. 9 April 1970.<sup>694</sup>

d.

#### m 21 Dec. 1996, **HEATHER RHEY TOWNES.** Known child:

i. WILLIAM MONROE CAPRON, b. 8 April 2001.

#### 86. RICHARD ALEXANDER FALCH

b. 2 Sept. 1960.<sup>695</sup>

d.

### m. 7 Oct. 1989, SUSAN ELIZABETH MELIUS.

Known children:

i. EVAN ALEXANDER FALCH, b. 12 July 1993.

ii. LAURA ELIZABETH FALCH, b. 26 April 1995.

#### 87. BRUCE URBANE FALCH

b. 10 May 1965.<sup>696</sup>

d.

m. 8 Sept. 1990, **RENEE MITHILDA NICHOLLS.** Known children:

- i ELIZABETH NICOLE FALCH, b. 6 May 1995.
- ii. McKAYLA RENEE FALCH, b. 18 March 1997.

### 88. PAMELA JEAN LILLARD

- b. 21 May 1966.<sup>697</sup>
- d.

#### m. 4 May 1996, **DANNY KEITH DIXON**.

Known children:

- i DAVIS KYLE DIXON, b. 27 April 1998.
- ii. KATHERINE DANIELLE DIXON, b. 15 Dec. 1999.

#### **89.** THEODORE HAYNES CAPRON ("TED")

- b. 19 Aug. 1954, Wayland, Steuben Co., NY.<sup>698</sup>
- d.
- m. 17 July 1982, Waitsfield, Washington Co., VT., MARGARET ANN FRANCKHAUSER, b. 13 July 1956, Steubenville, Jefferson Co., OH, dau. of John and Margaret Franckhauser.

<sup>694</sup> Ibid.

<sup>695</sup> Ibid.

<sup>696</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>697</sup> lbid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>698</sup> All information concerning this family has been provided by Theodore Parrish Capron and Michael Parrish Capron.

22 March 1970. Clifton Springs, Ontario Co., NY.<sup>703</sup> b.

d.

16 Sept. 1995, MARK SAINSBURY. m. Known children:

- i. EMMA LOUISE Si\JNSBURY, b. 16 May 1999.
  ii. GRACE ELIZABETH SAINSBURY, b. 19 Aug. 2001.

# NAME INDEX

ABRAHAM			
Barbara	35	ANDERSON	10
BiddiaM.	35	Iva Vera	43
John	35		
JOIIII	55	ANGLIN	20
ADAMS		Forest	38
Donna	50	Frank George Hazel	38
Donna	50	NinaB.	38 38
ALBERT		INIIIaD.	38
Charles	46	ATHAS	46
DanG.	46	AIIIAS	40
Jean	46	AUSTIN	
Peter	46		37
Susan	46	Nancy Virginia William Arthur	37
Susan	40		57
ALLEN		BAGGE	
Clare Branch	20,32	Frederic	29
Dorothy	32,42	Tredene	25
Hamilton	19	<b>BAil,EY</b>	
Harrison	32	Esther	33
Harrison Capron	20, 31	Odessa Lillian	30
Harrison Eugene	19	Timothy A	30
Harrison Whitlock	32,42	Thilduly TY	50
Harry	19	BECKER	
Helen	19	Allen	16
Karen Anne	43	Allen B.	16
Katherine Elizabeth	32,43	Arthur H.	16
Lurana	15	EmmaJ.	16, 29
Mildred A	43	Frederick 0.	16
Mrs.	9	Hiram	15
1110.	5	JohnB.	15
ALLISON			10
Edwin Everett	27	BEVINS	
James Everett	27	Rebecca	30
	27	1000000	00
ALTHANS		BIBER	
Erin	50	Frank	45
James	50		-
Kendall	50	BIDDLE	
ixoliuali	50	Arthur C.	41
			11

Dorothy Hunt	41	<b>BUSH</b> Helen	34
<b>BONHURST</b> Louise Ella	37	CANIBEL	
BONKOSKY	45	MaryG.	33
June Biber	45	<b>CAPRON</b> Abigail	4
BREHM		Abigail F.	2
Carl	40	Alex Emil	45,48
		Alexis Dee	48
BRENNAN		Alice Margaret	34
Kate	38	Almira	9
		Amelia	7
BREWER		Amy	47
Florence	16	Ann Jean	42
William	16	Banfield	2
		Blanche Mitchell	34
BRIGGS	26	Bruce Allen	46, 50
LurenaMary	36	Carl	44
DDOOM		Carl Withington	37,44
BROOK	2	Carlye Rae	50 40
John	2	Cassidee Ann Louise Charles	
BROOKS		Charles A	17, 42 17
Sharon Elizabeth	45	Charles Horace	31, 41
Shafoli Liizabetii	45	Clarissa	3, 4, 8
BROWN		Corinna Lynn	5, <b>-</b> , 0 50
AlbertM.	21	Earl Stephen	33
Anna	22	Edith T.	26
FayW.	22	Elisha	2, 3, 4
Lewis Howard	22	Elisha Jr.	3, 4, 6
Ray A	22	Ellen	9
5		Eric Edward	45,49
BRUNDAGE		Eric Jay	45,48
Enos	12	Erica Jane	48
Reuben I.	12	Eugene Marsh	12,26
		Florence Alma	37
BURNHAM		George Washington	7, 17
Sarah	7	Gladys	37
		Hannah	4
BURNS		Harold	37
Mary	44	Harold Earl	21, 37
		Harold Magill	15, 28
BURROUGHS	10	Harper	19 20
John C.	13	Hazel Athalia	28

Helen Jean	40,45
Herbert Eugene	38,44
James	43,47
James Gilligan	44,48
James Sylla	15, 28
James Wright	9,20
Jennifer Elizabeth	45
Jennifer Marie	48,50
Jim	20,48
Joan	42
Joanna	
	45
John	14, 15
John Christopher	48,50
John R.	15
John Reese	6 <b>,</b> 14
John Sylvester	20,32
Joseph Kelly	48
Judy Anne	48
Julia	19
Julia Franckhauser	50
Laura A.	20,33
Lauren Kaylee	50
Len	37
Leonard Lewis	37
Lewis	4, 8
Lewis John	17, 30
Lewis R.	3, 5, 6
Lillian Margurita	21
Lisa	47
Lloyd George	30
Lola Edell	15
Loretta A	9, 19
Louise Hettie	29
Marion Lucille	36
Mark Brooks	45
Mary Alice	12,26
-	26
MaryF.	-
Mary J.	7, 15
Mary Jane	43
Mary Josephine	34
Maureen	50
Franckhauser	
Michael Parrish	47
Morgan	19
Nancy	4, 5, 44, 47
Nancy Jane	7, 16

Nellie Nellie DeGolia Orlando Lewis Preston James Ralph Ralph Wesley Reese Reese Edward Reese Monroe Richard Wesley Robert William Rosa Minerva Russell Russell James RuthM. Sallie Ann Sarah Sarah Almira Sarah Ann Stella Sue Jane	36 21, 35 7 49 36 21, 36 39 39, 45 28, 39 45 34 21, 34 43 33, 43 26 42, 47 3, 5 <b>8</b> 7, 18 15 40, 45
Sylvester	3, 5, 7,
Ted Ted Monroe Theodore Haynes Theodore Jackson Theodore Parrish Urbane Urbane Hight Urbane S Victoria Lynn Vincent Wealthy A Wesley Higgins Wilbur WilburW.	8 41 39 46,49 31,41 41,46 40 28,39 6,12 50 15 6,13 9,20 19,31 8,18, 31
Wilbur Wiley Wiley Wiley Joseph Will William Lewis William Monroe	31 19, 31 31 31, 42 34 21, 33 49

<b>CARNES</b> Hattie A John A Morris W.	23 23 23	<b>DeLaMATYR</b> Gilbert Benjamin Henry	13 13
CASKEY Clyde	40	DeLONG Hermon	18
Clyde S. Floyd H. Judy	40 40 40	<b>DIXON</b> Danny Keith Davis Kyle	49 49
LewisH. Roger C. William F.	46 46 40,45	Katherine Danielle EASTWOOD	49
<b>CHATFIELD</b> Sarah Ann	7	Helen ECKLES	6
<b>CONDERMAN</b> Roy	29	Thomas ELLIOTT	10
<b>CONTRUCCI</b> Kirk	45	David Edwin Ed Edwin Capron	44 44 36, 43
<b>COREY</b> Allene Elma Aliene WilliamH.	32 43 43	Elizabeth George George Edwin Karen Marie Patrick	44 36 35 44,47 44
COURSON Sarah	14	Richard Thomas William	44 35 44
<b>CRAMPTON</b> David Jr. Juliette Octavia	10 12 10	ELLIS Lottie ELLWANGER	35
DAVIS Julia	10	ELLWARGER Evelen Frederick F.	48 48
<b>DEAN</b> Georgia	40	<b>EWING</b> Flora Adella	28
<b>DeGOLIA</b> Eleanor C	20	<b>FALCH</b> Bruce Urbane DickLaRoy Elizabeth Nicole	45, 49 45 49

Elizabeth Susan Evan Alexander Laura Elizabeth	45 49 49	Michael Paul	47 48
McKayla Renee Richard Alexander Ronald William	49 45,49 45	<b>GILLIGAN</b> D. Willard Eloise M.	44 44
FELT Jonathan	2	<b>GREEN</b> Alice	5
FITCH Herbert L. WheelerW.	29 29	<b>GRENLEY</b> Anne	42
FOWLER ThomasM.	19	<b>GRIFFIN</b> Elmer Zipprer Harrison Cleveland Leslie Louise	47 47 47
FRANCKHAUSER John	49	GRISWOLD	
Margaret Margaret Ann	4 9 4 9	Edgar A. Josephine Augusta	33 33
<b>FULLER</b> St. Clair H.	21	<b>HAMMOND</b> Abigail	13
<b>GALLAGHER</b> Barbara Donna James	50 50 50	<b>HANBY</b> Herbert Maryett RitaR.	32 32 32
GANLARD Esther	46	HARDER Valeria Ann	37
<b>GENSAMER</b> Marshall M. Samuel	33 33	<b>HAYHURST</b> Dale David Diane	46 46 46
GIACONIA Andrew	48	Linda	46
Bart Christopher John Timothy Mark Mary Ellen	47 48 47 47 47	HAYNES Aubrey Aubrey Arthur Devello Henry L.	35 34 46 34
Matthew Meg	48 48	Irene E. Reginald Aubrey	35 35

Ruth Virginia Tinney	46 35	Sarah Ann SarahD.	<b>7</b> 29
HEALD Willing	4	<b>JAQUIS</b> Benjamin Homer Jr. Sarah Jane	24 24
HENRY Hugh	4	<b>JENKINS</b> Clara	21
HETTRICK Ethel Louise Howard	45 46	David J. Flora	21 21
IDGGINS Laura Stophen	7 7	JENKS Caroline L Townsend	8 8
Stephen HIGHT		Knight JOHNSON	
Minnie Estell	28	MaryM.	25
HIMSL Barbara Herbert V.	44 44	<b>KEMP</b> Eugene T. Oswald OswaldM.	42 42 42
HODGES Mary	3	<b>KENT</b> Ruth	31
HOLDEN M.L.	26	<b>LASHBROOK</b> Fanny	24
HOSMER Lucy	5	LAWLER	46
HUNT Alice Frank	41 41	<b>LEONARD</b> George	3
<b>HUNTOON</b> Lavina	13	<b>LEWIS</b> Mary Ellen William Henry	20 20
<b>HYATT</b> Lillian	46	LILLARD Pamela Jean Roy Glen	45,49 45
HYDE Aurelius Julia B.	7 18	Sandra Anne	45

57

×

LILLIE Edward Florence	22 22	McBRIDE Deeann Renae	48
LOGHRY Margaret	44	<b>McCROSSEN</b> Alida John	20 20
<b>LOWRY</b> Addie Ethelyn	22	<b>McNAIR</b> Charles Wilson Charles Wilson Jr.	<b>31</b> 31
MAGILL Charles Mehitable	14 14	Charles Wilson III Dora Ethel Virginia Dora Jean Lois Virginia	31, 40
MAPPS Isabella Elizabeth	24	<b>McVICKER</b> Ella Pancoast	23
MARCHANT Amanda Charles Reginald Katharine Ann	50 47,50 47,50	MELIUS Susan Elizabeth	49
Peter Capron Reginald Clyde Victoria	47 47 50	METCALF Sarah Elizabeth	31
MARKS IdaE.	33	<b>MILLER</b> Anna Mary Lillian	43 40
MARPLE Caroline Virginia	31	MINARSCH Edward	42
MARSH Frances Orlin	12 12	MOREY Charles F. Sallie A	27 12
MARVIN George C.	29	MORTON Governor	19
Hyde Hyde David MaryE. May	29 29 29 <b>29-30</b>	NAU Louise Helen	39
MATTICE Narda	47	NICHOLLS Renee Mithilda	49

NICK Robert Pinney Robert Wilson	40 41	RATLIFF Zelma	39
WilliamH.	40	REESE	
William McNair	41	Debbie Denese	48
NIEMANN	0.4	Hannah John	6 6
Herman	24	DEEVEO	
NODCOLL		REEVES	20
NORSCH Katherine	11	Susannah	38
Kaulenne	41	RHODES	
PARRISH		Ada	39
Arleta	45	Allan	39
Edith V.	40	Bert C.	26,39
EdwinR.	41	Earl	39
Martha McKallor	41	Estella	38
	41	Estella Ethel G	39
PARSHALL		Florence E.	39
AudoliaMay	33	Frances L	39
Stephen	33	George G.	39
Stephen	33	Glen	39
PEABODY		Grace	39
Sheffield	8	Harly H.	26
Shemend	0	Iva	39
PENDLETON		Jesse	26
Frank	25	John A.	25
Thunk	20	John L	25,38
PIGG	46	Sarah	25
1100	10	Vera	39
PINNEY		WilliamH.	39
Sarah	40	William W.	25
POWELL		RICE	
AltanaR.	24	Marcia	11
Angelia	24		
Byron	24	RICHARDS	
Eugene V.	24	Earl Albertus	44
Joseph Stanley	24	Janet Louise	44
Stephen	24		
William	24	ROBINSON	
WilliamM.	24	Marilla	30
Zenith	25	Minnie	17
		Reid	9, 16
<b>POWERS</b> JabezP.	8		

<b>ROGERS</b> EvaE. Oscar P.	17 17	Charles Colton Ethel Capron Joseph Colton	18 18, 30 18
ROMER Eleanora ROUSE	28	<b>SEE</b> Clarence DeWitt HelenMcVey	43 43
Florence William	40 40	SHAFER Priscilla J. Rhodes	25
<b>RUBIER</b> Susan Lynn	47	SHATFORD SMITH	25
<b>RUSH</b> JoanE.	48	Gabriel A Grace Irene RosaE.	<b>11</b> 24 11
SAINSBURY Emma Louise Grace Elizabeth	51 51	Seth Jr.	3
Mark SCHEIHING	51	Betsey SPENCER	16
Carl Emil Carlton Ewing Charles Wilhelm	28 28 28	Nancy STANLEY	16
Charlie Mary Alice	28 28	Alfred Al dC. Altena	22,38 10,22 11,23
SCHMIDT Susan Olson	44	Aurilla Charley Clara	11,24 24 11,25
<b>SCHOFIELD</b> William Henry Jr. William Henry III	35 35	Clarence G. Earl EdgarG.	26 22 24
SCHROEDER	24	Elisha Ella EmmaM.	6 11 10, 22
<b>SCHWARTMAN</b> Lydia	11	Eugene P. Eva Jane FideliaM.	11 12 10, 21
SEARSON Claire Prout	45	Frank:M. Han,nah White Harry	12,26 5 22,38
SEDGWICK Charles	18	Howard Isaac	22 11

Jane Joel	38 5, 11, 23	Philo	13
John Joseph Julia A.	5, 11, 25 23 5, 10 10	TACERT Anne	45
L.R. LauraM. Lauriston Lois Lucrecius G.	26 25,38 6,11 22 11,25	<b>TAIT</b> David L Julia Ann Louisa	26 26 26
Lucy A Marcia Mary MayE.	6, 10, 21 38 25 24	TERRY Hattie C. Samuel	22 22
OmerH. Sarah Sylvester	6, 12 11 5	<b>THOMAS</b> Mary Louisa	11
Urbane Derby Urwin Howard Walter William Hale William J.	5, 10 10, 23 22 24 25, 38	<b>THURSTON</b> Lynn May Rodney Verla William	50 50 50 26
<b>STEWARD</b> Lettie May	22	TIBBETS George	27 27
<b>STODDARD</b> Fanny	12	GeorgeW. James B. Lucy Ann RaymondM.	27 27 27 27
<b>STRONG</b> Willard G.	25	<b>TOLAND</b> Elizabeth	35
<b>STUART</b> Amelia	9	<b>TOWNES</b> Heather Rhey	49
<b>SWICK</b> RalphE. Richard	43 43	TOWNSEND Lois	22
SYLLA Caryl Clara Louise	27 14, 27 14	<b>TRUMBULL</b> Albert D. DraytonE.	12 12
Grace Capron James Louise Mary Caryl	14 13 27 14	TUCKER Elwin GeorgeE.	33 33

Hannah	2	WHITMAN	5
VITALE	46	Beza Marcus Samuel	5 5 5
VOTAW Clara Robert Yates	38 38	WILCOX Eber	30
WALBRIDGE Orson	2	Helen Minnie WilliamH.	30,40 30 30
WALL Myrtle	22	WILEY Charles Capron	17
WALKER MariaL.	17	Emily Tucker Frank S. John	18 17 16, 17, 18
WEEKS George Washington Gladys Marjorie	37 37	John Southworth Minnie E.	16 17,30
WEILER Jessie	23	WILLIAMS Anne Jotham Louisa Susan	6 6 <b>6</b>
<b>WESTBROOK</b> Alida	20	Maryett	<b>0</b> 12
WESTFALL Hannah John SarahD.	17 17 17	WILSON Alice Daisy Franklin Fred	23 23 23 23
<b>WHITE</b> Abraham Hannah	2	Jessie Maime WINCHELL	23 23
WHITLOCK	2, 3	Letitia Latimer	6
Ira Mrs. Samuel	9 9 9	WINTERSMITH Charles Horace Sarah Elizabeth	31 31
Samuel L. WHITNEY AnnaD.	<b>9</b> 29	<b>WINTON</b> FrankB.	23
		WITHINGTON Frances Alma	36

George Edward Jean Len	<b>36</b> 8 8
<b>WITT</b> Eula	47
<b>WOLCOTT</b> DavidB.	6
WOODRUFF Esther Ann	18
	<b>18</b> 22

# ZAFFKE

Edward J.	41
Katharine Marie	41

For James Ellery Capron by mildred Capron Victor and mary Josephine Capron Grandaughter of mary Ellen Westey + mary Ellen maples my 1988

1988 Capron Family History Brikand by/ mildred Capron Wesley's Family by many Capton of naples my. Elisha (Willunknown) /\_ children - Elisha Jr. Clarvis Lewis Sylucster Syluesta - married Laura Higgens 2. B. 1806 - 2. July 8- 1876 Laura 13. 1819 4. Lac 12, 1852 Bailed mot Vernon Cimetery (Evergreen) Springwater My Childreng seglicetor, Faira Wiebur, Alma, James, Eller, Wesley Clarissa Sester of Syluister. married w hilman. B. 1805 - I. July 8- 1876. mochildren. Sylviester & Clarisa were Belled at a train crassing Sprengehater July 7- 7876

3 () James - Son of Lawre & Septuester B aug 24-1844 Dec 13-1915-married alida me Crosser in 1865-I have her Blue Satin Wedding dress).

4. John Syluelter - Son of James & Alida B. Oct 3/- 1866 20. Dec 2. 5- 1943. marreel Audolia Parshall Feb 10-1887 audolia B. mar. 17 - 1868 DJudy 18-1937 John & audolia children 5 1 Son Earl B. Doco 6 - 18 9.5 - D man 9 18 99 Diptheria 1 Son Russell James Capron B. Feb 5- 1900 D. aug 4 1970 Buried in Farmengton MY. married mildred allen Sept 12-1942 Cheldren James Ellery 1

Mary Jone



6.

James Ellery Capron B. March 22 - 1944 6, married Betty Van Spliender June 29-1968 2 Daughters Lisa & any Lives at Geneva Lisa Karen B- Feb 9- 1971 any Bristen -17. B. nov. 19-1972 Mary Jane Capron 6. B. aug 12 - 19 4 5-Lius at Kansing, michigan no family.

Leccies Capron - Son of Elisha +? Married daughter of a. Hyde. 3 children Arlando, nancy Sarah, mary + Leccus (no records of arlando, nancy Sarah & mary Lewis - Son of Lewies Lloyd married Blancke Short (Hemlock) 5. Lloyd & Blanche 1200 Philip Rochester 54 Southdand Cr. married marion One Philips marion 1 one Don Philips married ? 1 one Son Philip Daughter Virgenica married Thomas milford Racherter Ģ children Debra michael Irian Saughta Betty married Thom Bloom Cheidren Thomas of Rittsford 6 flanne

Elisha a? children Elishafr, Clarissa Leuris, Sylwesler Septuester - married Laura Higgins B. 1806 - P. July & - 1876 Laura 13- 1819- D. 1852 children of Septerester + Laura 3 Wilbur - alma-James Ellen Wesley to Wesley married mary Elles Lewis 4 Their cheldren - Ralph Rose nell Harold William i Son af Wesley, mary Ella Killian 4 13. Feb 22 - 1871 4 married Jasephine Griseval June 30-903 13. June 30- 1903 Lived at Maples! Their children ma U. Jan 22-1913 6 5 Blanche mitchell B. July 5-1904 20-School nurse at Bach many years, 6.5. Jaset mary Jasephine B. Luly 19- 1906 D. Teacher at Warsaw many years 65. alee margaret B- Jon 24 - 1909 D. Jon 1-1988 Libiarion at Sompson, Geneva many years (no record of wilbur)

 Sobert William
 B. Jon 19-1912 Burief Rase Riddy
 A. may 5-1917 Comitery Daples 4. William D. Jon 22 - 1913 age + 22/20. 4. Jacephine 2. mar 23 - 1953 no children secur married

Rose, Daughtwaf Wesley + Mary Eda. B- 1891 married aubrey Haines D. 1936 This children Drene Haines B. Oct 8- 1899 20. apr 15- 1977 married William Scoffield no children Regenal - Haines 5-. B. 1908 A. 1944 age 37 42 married Bedia Haynes no children abraham nellie Capron - Daughter of Wesley + mary Ella 4. 13. 1856 0. 1939 married George Elliott one Son Eduin 5 B. Jan 4, 1913 married Thelen me Overy See July 26-1934

5 Edución & Helen children Danie - and Iraren marie 6 married Barbara Kinsel and adopted her 4 children. 7 Richard. Elizabeth William Patrick 6 Ifaren marie marriel Harrison Griffin in 1969 1 gurl Leslie Louise B. 1975-7.

Ralph - Son of Wesley & mary Ella B- 1881 Q. 1938 married alma Withis gton d. 1975-5. They had 4 children to marion husille 5-6. B. aug 31- 1903 Bured Thill D. now. 8- 1968 Cemetery Sprengevaler 3 to Florence alma B. Jan 12-1906 10. may 1930 Buried Springwater 5 Carl Withington Capron Dona/Ralpha ma B. Jano 11-1908 Lived Shortswille 1987 martiel Elocie Gelligian Their children

5- Carl , Clouse children Son of Ralphallma 2 children - nancy & James nancy Capron huices Bloomfield B. mar 28-1933 n.y. 6. marrief Bart Giaconia Oct 10- 1933 9 children 7. 1 -mark B- noo 28 - 5-4 2. Jahn B- aug 8 - 1956 (Timothy) 3. michael B July 31- 19 5-9 4. mary Eller B- Sept 18- 1966 5. Christofsher B\_ Sept 22-1961 D. Min 1-1972 6. Andrew - 13- nov 27- 1963 7. Paul- 13 Jan 27- 1965-& matthew B- 7-e6 12 1968 9. mag - B- may 4- 1978

7. John Lemiothy - married narder mattice June 26-1976 8. I Son Ryan Temathy B. now 7- 1978

Carol & house Shortsuille 5 Son Jomes 6 B. apr 30 - 1942 Shortsuelle married Joan Ruch May 27-1967 , Jennifer marce 7. B. July 17- 1968 2. Jolen Christopher 13. 1976 3. Judy ann 13. may 22 - 1972



Children of Ralph & alma Sond Wesley & Lionard Lewis mary ella \$6. Leonard Lewis B. aug 14- 1914 no children marriel Virginialusten no children Orginia D. 1987 Leonard lives at alterte My. Mellie Capron Daughter of Wesley & mary Ella 6. 6. B-1876 3 --D- 193 9 married George Elliott 1 Son Odmin 6 B. Jan 1-1913 married Helen mellery See. July 26-1934 2 children Dauil + /raren David married Barbaro Kenel ~ adopted her 4 children Richard Elizabeth William Patrick

6 Karen marie Elliott - Daugh Eduin Helen Ellist B. Dec 19'-1942 married Harrison Griffin 1966 Igerl Reslie Louise 7. 13, 1975-

Harald- Sonof Wesley - mary Ella B- Dec 25- 1896 5, D. 19 26 - age 63 yrs married Gladys Weeks Jane 30 - 1920 Gladyo B-acie 6- 1893 Luid at Geneva Bureid Springwater 1. Son Herbert Eugene Capron 6. B- Richards married Jonet B-may 8- 1940 Herbert & Jonet had 2 children. 27 & Prichard Wesley Capron B. Sept 2- 1948 al Cambden NJ 8 8. Eric Jay Capron B- Dec 26- 195-1. at Rochester

Daugh of Wesley & mary Ela 5. Lillian Margaarda Capron B-1874 D. 1889 age10 yrs Bured n. Cohoston